

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2015

Retail Distribution Within the New York City Organic Cacao Market

Omari Nekoro Williams *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Entrepreneurial and Small Business Operations Commons, and the Finance and Financial Management Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Omari Williams

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Carol-Anne Faint, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration
Faculty

Dr. Arnold Witchel, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Judith Blando, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2015

Abstract

Retail Distribution Within the New York City Organic Cacao Market

by

Omari N. Williams

MS Finance, Webster University, 2011

BS International Business, Bethune-Cookman University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2015

Abstract

The purpose of this multiple case study was to explore strategies small physical commodities firm owners need to establish a distribution channel within the commodities market to enhance profits. The general business problem was that importing physical commodities from emerging markets was not profitable. The specific business problem was some small physical wholesale commodities firm managers lacked strategies to establish distribution channels for imported commodities. The information presented in this study is important to suppliers, manufacturers, distributors, and retailers of organic cacao products to identify strategies to enhance their distribution channels. Disruptive innovation and the theory of constraints grounded the conceptual framework to relate ideas presented in this study. The central research question guiding the study concerned strategies small physical wholesale commodities firm owners used to establish distribution channels within the commodities market. Participants included 6 small business owners who gave recorded responses during in-depth, face-to-face interviews. The 6 interview recordings were transcribed, then coded and interpreted. Data analysis revealed 6 themes, which included price point strategy, B2B relationships, differentiation, strategic locations, sufficient operating capital, and customer relationships. Enhancing profits in the distribution channels of small organic cacao companies requires a holistic approach in the New York City area. The social implications of this study may draw attention to organic cacao, which is a healthy alternative to confectionery chocolate. Strategies introduced to enhance profits may increase economic growth in the local communities in the New York Tri-State area.

Retail Distribution Within the New York City Organic Cacao Market

by

Omari N. Williams

MS Finance, Webster University, 2011

BS International Business, Bethune-Cookman University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2015

Dedication

To my twin daughters, Sophia and Arielle.

Acknowledgments

The completion of this effort would not have been possible without the contributions of many people. I gratefully acknowledge the assistance of all those individuals who assisted me in my academic journey. I would like to especially thank my mother and Greg for all of your support and assistance each willingly gave me throughout my academic journey. Thank you to all of my family and friends for supporting me through this long journey. To my family, Olivia, grandmother (Enid Fenty), Thelma, Augustina, Isoline, Donna, Marcelle, Nicole, Paul, Sheanell, Jamaal, Michelle, Nicholas, Robert, Rosemary and Pedro. To my friends, María, Spring 2005 MOE, Tron Perry, Dr. Ransford Hyman, Jr., Robert Ransom, Jeremiah Cole, Oliver Young, and David Munford. I would like to thank Walden faculty, Dr. Carol-Anne Faint, Dr. Arnold Witchel, Dr. Patricia Fusch, Dr. Gene E. Fusch, Dr. James E. Fletcher, Dr. Judith Blando, Dr. James F. Savard, and Dr. Freda Turner for guiding me through this process.

Table of Contents

Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	3
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	4
Research Question	6
Interview Questions	6
Conceptual Framework	7
Operational Definitions	8
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	10
Assumptions	10
Limitations	10
Delimitations	10
Significance of the Study	11
Implications for Social Change	11
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
Disruptive Innovation	12
Theory of Constraints	14
Distributions Channels	16
Pricing	20
Supply Chain Management	23

Cacao	27
Marketing	29
Sales Management	34
Innovation Management	35
Growth Management	38
Retail Management	43
Transition	47
Section 2: The Project	48
Purpose Statement	48
Role of the Researcher	49
Participants	51
Research Method and Design	52
Research Method	53
Research Design	54
Population and Sampling	55
Ethical Research	57
Data Collection Instruments	58
Data Collection Techniques	60
Data Organization Technique	61
Data Analysis Technique	62
Reliability and Validity	66
Reliability	66

Validity	66
Transition and Summary	68
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	69
Overview of Study	69
Presentation of the Findings	70
Themes	70
Price Point Strategy	71
B2B Relationships	73
Differentiation	75
Strategic Locations	78
Sufficient Operating Capital	79
Build Customer Relationships	81
Applications to Professional Practice	83
Implications for Social Change	84
Recommendations for Action	85
Recommendations for Further Research	88
Reflections	89
Summary and Study Conclusions	90
References	93
Appendix A: Consent Form	123
Annendix R: Interview Questions	125

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Background of the Problem

The cacao business industry is a billion dollar industry with an estimated value in the global market of \$75 billion annually (Kazemi & Esmaeili, 2010). Organic cacao manufacturers process cacao, better known as cocoa tree, into various natural raw forms, including cacao nibs, cocoa powder, cocoa butter, and cocoa liquor (Delbourgo, 2011). The wholesale industry for cacao products is competitive, and several firms compete against one another (Barrientos, 2014). For firms, the aim is to optimize industrial production to ensure quality throughout the supply chain and process cacao products at a competitive cost (Alshekhil, Foo, Ching, & Chung, 2011). The success of the firm is dependent upon the unique environmental characteristics of the industry in which one competes (Pleshko & Heines, 2012). The economy has affected retailers in the chocolate industry, and the industry can no longer rely on natural growth (Trapalos, 2012). Companies have to find innovative ways to grow their market share. Local companies that lack extensive chocolate expertise must either copy or attempt to out-innovate foreign companies marketing chocolate for more than a century (Allen, 2011). The organic cacao market is a niche market with limited competitors (Krystallis, Vasallo, & Chryssohoidis, 2012).

As people become more health-conscious, organic foods are becoming more popular (Smed & Anderson, 2012). People consider organic cacao a *super food* with many health benefits such as antioxidants and potential cardio-protective, antibacterial, anti-allergenic, and anti-carcinogenic properties (Ackar et al., 2013). These

product benefits make natural organic cacao attractive to an increasingly growing health-conscience public (United States Department of Agriculture, 2014). Nastase, Stoian, and Ion (2011) posited global consumer demand for organic production has created lucrative markets for small organic cacao businesses and expanded the right to choose healthy food. Managers of small organic cacao businesses are attracted to this niche market because there is a fair chance to access an economically attractive market while also improving household food security (Nastase et al., 2011). Concerns about the safety and nutrition of food produced by the conventional, industrial, agricultural system have led to uncertainty (Follett, 2009). The natural organic cacao industry is sustainable, nutritious, and environmentally friendly (Crozier et al., 2011).

Small and medium enterprises (SMEs) differ from multinational corporations because SMEs typically do not have a formal process for developing new products and services (Colombo, Laursen, Magnussom, & Rossi-Lamastra, 2012). The SMEs must innovate differently to obtain market share in the physical commodities industry (Edwards, 2012). Vrgovic, Vidicki, Glassman, and Walton (2012) posited that SMEs should find other partners and methods to initiate innovation. Innovation strategies for SMEs have to incorporate the lack of brand recognition, financial and operational resources, technological and logistical support, and efficiencies in the supply chain (Ellinger et al., 2011). Market (2012) illustrated the importance of identifying factors such as the increased global competition, the decreased product lifecycles, and the rapidly changing consumer demand as factors influencing innovation.

Problem Statement

Supply chain management affects the way organizations operate, and uncertainty with supply chains challenges how managers compete (Simangunsong, Hendry, & Stevenson, 2012). Approximately 85% of companies had a supply chain disruption during the previous 12 months, which affected products going through the distribution channel (Wildgoose, Brennan, & Thompson, 2012). The general business problem was that importing physical commodities from emerging markets is not profitable. The specific business problem was that some small physical wholesale commodities firm managers lack strategies to establish distribution channels for imported commodities.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies small physical commodities firm owners needed to establish a distribution channel within the commodities market to enhance profits. The focus of the study was on wholesale firms distributing organic cacao products to retail and manufacturing companies of cacao products in the New York City area. In particular, the objective was to interview individuals who were responsible for buying, branding, and distributing organic cacao products to end consumers.

I explored a population of six small establishments with a sample of six owners who retailed cacao products. The criterion for established firm owners was three owners with 5 years or more experience, and the criterion for new entrants was three owners with less than 5 years of experience. The primary data collection method was in-depth face-to-face interviews. The objective was to triangulate data through supporting documentation,

records, and policies that support formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the New York City commodities market to enhance profits. I selected small companies because of their limited financial, marketing, and operational resources. Small businesses can create social change in New York City by increasing job growth, generating tax revenues, and increasing the positive perception of the community.

Nature of the Study

Harrison (2013) stated quantitative methods tend to focus on a few variables assessed as precisely and accurately as possible, and a mixed method approach combines the advantages of each method and contributes to mitigate the weaknesses of the methods involved. Vaitkevicius and Kazokiene (2013) stated quantitative research identified occurrence of the phenomenon and distribution of its typological features in the population. Quantitative research develops explanatory universal laws in social behaviors by statistically measuring static reality, and qualitative research explores a socially constructed dynamic reality through a framework, which is flexible, descriptive, holistic, and context sensitive (Yilmaz, 2013). Fetters, Curry, and Creswell (2013) posited mixed methods research studies draw upon the strengths of both quantitative and qualitative approaches and provide an innovative approach for addressing contemporary issues. I selected a qualitative approach over quantitative because a qualitative approach realizes more depth than quantitative methods (Lund, 2012). Investigators typically use five commonly recognized designs for qualitative inquiry: narrative, grounded theory, ethnography, phenomenology, and case study (Erickson, 2012).

I did not select a narrative study because the purpose of the study was not examining the life experience of a single individual (Safari & Thilenius, 2013). The plan was not to select a phenomenology approach because the objective was not to explore the lived experiences of small business managers who successfully developed and implemented strategies for supply chain management. Grounded theory is applicable for researchers who are developing or generating theory and was not suitable for the current study. The goal was not to use an ethnography study because the purpose of the study was not examining or exploring the behavior of a culture or sharing group (Thomas, 2012).

The direction was to use a collective case study because the focus was on one issue, and in this type of study the researcher selects multiple case studies to illustrate the issue (Yin, 2014). I selected a qualitative approach because this approach would provided a descriptive, detailed, understanding into establishing distribution channels for cacao. Prowse and Camfield (2013) stated qualitative researchers expand on why and how questions, capture processes, and pay significant attention to why certain individuals benefit from an intervention, and others do not. A multiple case study approach provides an in-depth investigation of single or multiple participants, and it assists with setting the groundwork for future research (Stewart, 2012). For this study, I investigated six establishments to explore distribution channels within the organic cacao market.

Tight (2010) stated the multiple case study approach is a form of social research and research strategy qualifying as holistic. A multiple case study approach is beneficial in this study because multiple case studies provided an opportunity for innovation and is

a way to source ideas about behavior in the organic cacao industry (Tight, 2010). Stewart (2012) claimed the challenge in multiple case studies is to identify cause-effect conclusions, and there may be biases in data collection and interpretation.

Research Question

The following central research question guided the study: What strategies do small physical wholesale commodities firm owners use to establish distribution channels within the commodities market?

Interview Questions

- 1. What role do you have in this organization?
- 2. What type of customers does your business service?
- 3. What type of organic cacao products do you provide?
- 4. What are the challenges of working with large distributors?
- 5. What has been your experience working with small suppliers that distribute organic cacao products?
- 6. How do you determine to purchase organic cacao from new manufacturers?
- 7. What negative experiences, if any, have you encountered with small organic cacao distributors?
- 8. What factors have led to negative experiences with small organic cacao distributors?
- 9. What obstacles have you found entering the New York City market?
- 10. What other information can you provide that might provide a better understanding of the challenges faced in this industry?

Conceptual Framework

The intent for this study was to use disruptive innovation theory and theory of constraints to ground the research conducted. Petrick and Martinelli (2012) stated disruptive innovation demands companies possess a deep understanding of the nonobvious problems requiring further inquiry in the future. The organic cacao market is a niche market with opportunities for smaller, less established companies to penetrate this industry (Crozier et al., 2012). These SMEs should possess a deep understanding of the problems not apparent in the supply chain, distribution channels, and establishing relationships with B2B clients (Xia, Xiao, & Zhang, 2013). Disruptive innovation is a means of broadening and developing new markets and providing new functionality, which may disrupt existing market linkages (Yu & Chieh Chang, 2010). SMEs in the organic cacao market have to create a competitive advantage against confectionerychocolate companies with brand recognition such as Cadbury, Hershey, and Nestle (Allen, 2011). Govindarajan, Kopalle, and Danneels (2011) posited disruptive innovation initially underperforms on the attributes that are important to mainstream customers and introduces a new attribute that is important to an emerging market segment; such innovations do not attract the mainstream segment. The organic cacao industry is an emerging market, as consumers become more health conscious and want healthier food choices in their diets (VonEssen & Englander, 2013). Disruptive innovation may not represent large, high-margin opportunities for established companies and the decisionmaking structure can rule out innovative ideas (Christensen, 1997). New entrants have

the capability to force the pace of innovation because established companies typically are risk adverse and view these ideas as risky (Karakay & Yannopoulos, 2011).

The theory of constraints is a management tool, and the attention of management should focus on the few constraints that prevent the organization achieving its goals (Spector, 2011). The goal of the theory of constraints is to maximize performance of a system (Naor, Bernardes, & Comam, 2013). Mears, de la Banda, Wallace, and Demoen (2014) stated the theory of constraints' primary assumption is at least one constraint in each system limits the ability of achieving higher levels of performance relative to its goals. Small businesses in the organic cacao market have to identify the constraints affecting profits and establishing distribution channels (Olgethorpe & Heron, 2013). A constraint-oriented perception on management is another strategy toward gaining higher profits (Robbins, 2011).

Operational Definitions

Business-to-business (B2B) relationships: B2B relationships are business activities conducted between a wholesaler and a retailer (Parry, Rowly, Jones, & Kupiec-Teahan, 2012).

Cacao industry: The North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) classified the cacao industry as sector 311351 chocolate and confectionery manufacturing cacao beans, or sector 311352 confectionery manufacturing cacao beans (North American Industry Classification, 2014).

Cacao wholesalers: These wholesalers sell cacao products in large quantities, with the goal to resell, or retail, in other businesses (Bosona, Nordmark, Gebresenbet, & Ljungberg, 2013).

Disruptive innovation: Disruptive innovation is defined as technologies changing the order of existing industries, and creating new markets (Jang, 2013).

Distribution channel: A distribution channel is a route to market for a supplier; when applied correctly refers to any specific route to market, which can include direct channels such as sales force, catalog, direct mail and the Internet (Xia et al., 2013).

Innovation management: This type of management is the discipline of managing processes related to innovation as an economic, social, and technological phenomenon (Shafique, 2013).

New York City: New York City has five boroughs, which include Brooklyn, Manhattan, Bronx, Queens, and Staten Island (Kantor, 2010).

Organic cacao: Organic cacao is a labeling term that indicates the food or other agricultural product produced through approved methods that integrate cultural, biological, and mechanical practices that foster cycling of resources, promote ecological balance, and conserve biodiversity (Unites States Department of Agriculture, 2014).

Private label: A private label is a retailer's name used on a product as a brand; however, manufactured by another company (Lamey, Deleersnyder, Steenkamp, & Dekimpe, 2012).

Small organic cacao business: A small organic cacao business is a business possessing 500 or fewer employees (Small Business Administration, 2014).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

I made three assumptions throughout the study. First, I assumed the selected participants possessed the knowledge to provide information on the topic. The second assumption was participants retailed a variety of organic cacao brands products and had purchased organic cacao products from small and large organizations. The plan was to verify that participants purchased organic cacao products from small and large organizations. The third assumption was that all participants would answer honestly.

Limitations

A limitation of this study included participants who were not purchasing organic cacao products on a national or international level. The participants were primarily small retailers in the local New York City area with fewer than 10 locations. The objective was to focus on small B2B transactions in the organic cacao market. The findings of this study are not transferable to companies in various industries and represent the target population only. The findings of this study might be applicable to other small cacao businesses in the New York City area because the objective was to observe a paradigm for small cacao businesses in the New York City area. In addition, the short time limit for this study was a limitation.

Delimitations

A delimitation was that only the local area of New York City was considered. The data only represented New York City. Expanding the sample beyond the local area of New York City was beyond the purpose and scope of the study.

Significance of the Study

This study may fill gaps in understanding how SMEs compete against larger organizations in the physical commodities market. Specifically, I explored perceptions of small to medium size organizations establishing distribution channels and competing against large corporations in the organic cacao market. Limited research was available for small firms establishing distribution channels in the organic cacao market.

Implications for Social Change

Crozier et al. (2011) posited organic cacao products have many health benefits and food connoisseurs consider cacao a super food. Healthy food and organic products have been growing in popularity, especially because there have been multiple initiatives combating obesity in the United States (Teck-Chai, Mei-Wan, Hoi-Piew, & Choon-Ling, 2013). Ackar et al. (2013) stated Americans are becoming more health conscious and care about how farmers grow and process their food. The popularity of fair trade certified products has increased, and this simultaneously assists farmers in developing nations to maintain sustainable farms and fair labor practices (VonEssen & Englander, 2013). The research in this study may draw attention to organic cacao, health benefits, as well as prove to be a healthy alternative to confectionery chocolate.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore why small physical wholesale commodities firms may lack formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the New York City commodities market to enhance profits. In addition, physical commodities firms then have to create a distribution channel, in the

home country, in a competitive market in which margins are low, and the efficiency of supply chains typically dictates if a firm realized a competitive advantage.

The following literature review consists of contemporary peer-reviewed research for studies concerning theory. The literature review includes peer-reviewed studies that address limitations, weaknesses, and potential for future research in each category. Other sources include statistical reports and scholarly books. The Walden library databases were the primary resource to obtain the sources and search routines included articles that were full-text, scholarly, and peer reviewed. Keywords in the search criteria included B2B, cacao industry, cacao wholesaler, disruptive innovation, distribution channels, innovation management, organic cacao, private label, small organic cacao business, and retail management, theory of constraints, and disruptive innovation theory. The emphasis was on peer-reviewed studies published no more than 5 years prior to the current study.

Disruptive Innovation

The goal was to use theory of constraints and disruptive innovation theory as a basis for research exploration. Disruptive innovation is a powerful means of broadening and developing new markets and providing new functionality, which may disrupt existing market linkages (Yu & Chang Chieh, 2010). The organic cacao market is a niche market that has opportunities for small, less than established companies to penetrate this industry. Bright and Coll (2012) defined disruptive innovation as an innovation that is a catalyst to create new market and value network. In addition, the disruptive innovation concept is a paradigm shift that affects the way managers approach a process. Kohlbacher and Hang (2011) found disruptive innovation either introduces an affordable product or

service that increases access and ability by becoming easier for customers who historically lacked the resources, or help consumers be more efficient in their current behavior pattern. In addition, the shift of demographics presents disruptive innovation opportunities for managers.

Srivastava and Gnyawali (2011) investigated through their research the relationship with managers using knowledge-based resources in a dynamic environment and disruptive innovation. Synergies with partners that have abundant resources enable managers' access to knowledge, which managers combine with internal knowledge to pursue disruptive innovation opportunities (Classen, Van Gils, Bammens, & Caree, 2012). Managers are able to enhance innovation performance by possessing the ability to convert knowledge resources and produce new knowledge, which allows managers to use knowledge as a source of sustainable competitive advantage (Kaya & Patton, 2011). Learning organizations are an intricate component in disruptive innovation opportunities (Sandstrom, Berglund, & Magnusson, 2014). Companies face risks associated with pursuing disruptive innovation opportunities such as insufficient internal resources and capabilities of maintaining these opportunities (Kaya & Patton, 2011).

To implement disruptive innovation, a firm must identify and address implications for managerial processes, for personnel recruitment, for setting leaders' expectations, and for developing appropriate performance metrics for those responsible for market creation (O'Connor & Rice, 2013). Market creation of disruptive innovation opportunities requires extensive time and resources, which may not be feasible for small companies (Kuswantoro, Rosli, Abdul, & Ghorbani, 2012). Large companies encounter

difficulties with disruptive innovation opportunities because of their size, although small businesses have characteristics that are more agile and are able to change their processes quickest (O'Connor & Rice, 2013). Koen, Bertels, and Elsum (2011) found established firms succeed in supporting innovation and experience failure in business model innovation in which a substantial risk exists to create new value networks to reach nonconsumers. Established companies encounter challenges with developing a new business model and changing their culture to implement disruptive innovation opportunities (Lindgreen, 2012).

The probability of creating new growth business is 10 times higher if managers pursue a disruptive theory, and disruptive innovation is attractive to customers but unattractive to established companies (Robles, 2015). Small organic cacao businesses are capable of acquiring customers unattractive to established cacao companies because established cacao companies sell conventional confectionery chocolate that does not appeal to health-conscious consumers (Crozier et al., 2012). Euchner (2012) found that innovation results from combining existing skills, which small organic cacao businesses are adopting by providing healthy chocolate products.

Theory of Constraints

Naor et al. (2013) posited the theory of constraint (TOC) is an example of an operations management approach successfully used in practice; however, it is not accepted as a scientific body of knowledge. TOC derived from managers attempting to solve ill-structured real life problems (Wang et al., 2014). The TOC focuses on defining the system's goal, determining global performance measures, identifying system

constraints, exploiting the system's constraint, subordinating the system to the constraint, elevating constraints, and not allowing inertia to become the system's constraint (Spector, 2011).

TOC is a philosophy of focused continuous improvement based on systems thinking and system principles, and a logical sequence of steps to take advantage of the constraint principle (Pretorius, 2014). This theory requires a company's management to seek the next constraint continuously once a constraint has broken, even though the next constraint may not be as restricted as the first constraint. The focus of this theory is to maximize the system's performance (Gupta & Andersen, 2012). TOC antecedents derived from enterprise resource planning, which is a software package that comes from dynamic analysis of proprietary algorithms, a system of rules, steps, and metrics transacted to accomplish specific goals (Olgethorpe & Heron, 2013).

Three global measures identified for the TOC for evaluating organizational performance toward the goal of the company are throughput, inventory, and operating expense (Gupta & Andersen, 2012). These three measures are company-level operational measures of performance and may be used by the company's management to achieve continuous improvement (Kaya & Patton, 2011). Performance measures are tools used within a performance managing system by managers to help companies reach their goals (Kuswantoro et al., 2012). Dalci and Kosan (2012) posited the TOC was first introduced by Goldratt and Cox and found the premise is that a minuscule number of constraints prevent any organization from achieving its goals. Any organization can improve its performance and move toward its goals by improving the weakest operating activity

(Minai & Lucky, 2011). When an organization removes the constraint, and the organization moves to a higher level of production or service, a new constraint appears, and the cycle of managing the system with respect to the new constraint resumes (Robbins, 2011).

Distributions Channels

Distribution channels are an intricate component of small physical commodity-based firms (Eun Ju, Rhee, & Sang-Un, 2013). Firms use innovative distribution strategies to increase revenue streams and move customers away from the high-cost channels (Peterkova & Gruberova, 2012). Kuswantoro et al. (2012) found innovation in the distribution channel functions might improve performance for SMEs. Difficulty arises for small firms to establish an efficient distribution channel in the organic cacao market (Quade, Birkenkrahe, & Habermann, 2012). Innovation becomes a fundamental driver to increase the competitiveness of firms and strengthens firm performance (Shafique, 2013).

Conflict may damage B2B relationships and affect the growth of small firms (Ganesan, Brown, Mariadoss, & Ho, 2010). Relationship marketing is affecting productive relationships between B2B operations (Lehtinen, 2011). Understanding damaged relationships is critical in building and sustaining strong distribution channels (Samaha, Palmatier, & Dant, 2011). Using contracts to manage channel relationships are both positive and negative (Parry et al., 2012). B2B exchanges typically perform poorly because organizations do not effectively cooperate or adapt, which prevents firms from learning about, combining, using, and adapting their resources in a way that creates value (Vega-Vazques, Revilla-Camacho, & Cossio-Silva, 2013).

Strategic choices regarding distribution channel shape a firm's general direction (Goering, 2010). Brettel, Engelen, Muller, and Schilike (2011) concluded that distribution channel choices made by small companies are the catalyst for the varying discrepancies displayed in new entrepreneurial ventures. The distribution channel system and transaction cost, product, strategy, and competition related variables typically perform better (Golici & Sebastiao, 2011). Small companies used performance metrics to ascertain how decisions regarding distribution channels affected small firms' performance (Choi, Li, & Xu, 2013). Cooper, Tadikamalla, and Shang (2012) stated every organization and management system require measures and standards to drive performance and achieve continuous improvement.

B2B transactions typically are more complex and require long sales cycles than business-to-customer relationships (Schwepler & Good, 2011). Muylle, Dawar, and Rangarajan (2012) posited businesses might serve smaller volumes of customers with specialized knowledge and complex needs, leading managers to focus on personal selling before brand building. Choi et al. (2013) illustrated that B2B networks are complex and have multiple tiers of indirect channel participants with products bought and sold by a variety of industrial, retail, institutional, commercial, wholesale, or retail organizations. Participants engage in B2B transactions prior to the end user receiving the product (Shin, 2012). B2B networks are critical to value networks to small businesses in the organic cacao industry (Vega-Vazques et al., 2013).

A holistic approach to business relationship management can create value for a firm over time (Wang, 2013). Chinomona (2013) stated, from a small and medium

enterprise perspective, dimensions of relationship (cooperation, relationship commitment, relationship satisfaction, and trust) influence power in relationships, and that legitimate power has the most significant effect on distribution relationships. B2B channel power effects on relationship outcomes and relationship quality are substantial (Parry et al., 2012). Chinomona found that legitimate power has the most significant effect on cooperation than relationship satisfaction, trust, and relationship commitment respectively.

Decentralized distribution systems have no centralization in the implementation, which differs from centralized systems with one controller (Eun Ju et al., 2013). The dispersion of functions and powers in a distribution channel can create a strategic advantage for firms in the organic cacao industry (Iyambo & Otubanjo, 2013). Goering (2010) examined a decentralized distribution channel approach and concluded that a decentralized profit-maximizing producer chose a higher durability than cost minimizing when constrained. In a decentralized distribution channel, the manufacturers encounter commitment issues with both current buyers and downstream retailers (Samaha et al., 2011).

Ethical behavior and moral judgment by a company's personnel factor into the performance and reputation of the company (Schwepker, 2013). B2B relationships rely on trust and reputation (Chatterjee, 2013). Schwepker and Good (2011) found sellers with higher moral judgment are associated with behaviors reflective of desired long-term customer relationships. Profitability, growth, innovation, firm survival/continuity, community service, personal satisfaction, satisfied stakeholders, good balance between

work and private life, public recognition, and utility are primary components to building success in the organic cacao market (Gorgievski, Ascalon, & Stepan, 2011). Ganesan et al. (2010) contended buyer perception of supplier conformance to normative standards leads to relationship strains accounting for the decision to switch suppliers.

Business model innovation leadership (BMIL) might assist small companies in their strategic management (Classen et al., 2012). Business models have to be tailor-made for the specific organization to address the complex challenges that the company faces in the market (Chatterjee, 2013). Lindgren (2012) theorized BMIL strategies result in a central strategic position in the market; however, small and medium-size enterprises are at a disadvantage to carry out the complexities of these strategies. Small businesses react to a specific customer, and typically lack the resources to react to the entire market (Srivastava & Gnyawali, 2011). Small business managers manage and strategically implement business model innovation (Booyens, 2011).

Customers can have an intricate role in the performance of a distribution channel system (Dalci & Kosan, 2012). Businesses have insight and knowledge of the products purchased, and can provide solutions to make the distribution system efficient (Kachersky & Kim, 2011). Noordhoff, Kyriakopoulous, Moorman, Pauwels, and Dellaert (2011) stated reducing costs and increasing the effectiveness of innovation efforts could cause B2B firms to engage in joint innovation activities with customers. The results of a joint innovation strategy with customers depend on the customer's innovation, knowledge and the relational safeguards that suppliers implement to manage the relationship (Kaya & Patton, 2011).

Small businesses benefit from developing networks and gain innovative strategies through these networks (Koen et al., 2011). Colombo, Laursen, Magnusson, and Rossi-Lamastra (2012) found small firms' use of networks to innovation performance is a complex issue. Small firms design their external networking activities and organizational decisions in the domain affect small business innovation performance. Gronum, Verreynne, and Kastelle (2012) found that heterogeneous ties improve innovation in small businesses.

Pricing

Determining prices not too high for customers are challenging for small businesses considering their supply chain and operation expenses (Smed & Andersen, 2012). Pricing points can determine if a relationship is established or not (Williamson, 2012). Small businesses have to price their goods or services with balance, so their product is not overpriced or underpriced (van Rompay, de Vries, Bontekoe, & Tanja-Dijkstra, 2012). Berck, Leibtag, Solis, and Villas-Boas (2009) determined the effect of high prices on food products depends on the pass-through of these raw commodity prices to the prices of foods purchased and consumed by consumers. Stulz (2013) found corporations rely on on pass-through, operational hedging, and foreign currency debt to manage financial risk. Small businesses with the resources can hedge as a form of price protection against decreasing or increasing prices, depending on what party is involved in the transaction (Ribeiro & Oliveira, 2011).

Forecasting prices is a valuable tool for firms in the organic cacao market. Price forecasting can assist with inventory management (Luan & Sudhir, 2011). West (2012)

found residual and contract liquidity testing provides efficient estimates of contract prices beyond the futures strip. Accurate price forecasting for agricultural commodities have significant decision-making implications for suppliers (Berk, Leibtag, Solis, & Villas-Boas, 2009). Forecasting future prices may decrease operating and inventory cost for small firms in the organic cacao market (Ribeiro & Oliveira, 2011). Borousan, Sharifian, Hajiabolhassani, and Hazrati (2011) found the use of a knowledge management-based system increased forecast accuracy.

Wholesale pricing typically is lower and more flexible than retail pricing (Ellickson, Misra, & Nair, 2012). Williamson (2012) posited commodity prices pass through to wholesale prices at a higher rate (4-41%) than wholesale prices pass through to retail prices (2-18%), and commodity prices may take 4 to 27 months to pass through to retail prices at rates ranging from 1.5% to 7%. A lag between wholesale prices and retail prices, and small businesses have to account for this factor periodically through the year (West, 2012).

Distributing organic cacao products through supermarket platforms is effective if distributors establish relationships with buyers in that network (Bosona et al., 2013). Packaging and pricing typically are primary components in establishing relationships with supermarket purchasing managers (Chinomona, 2013). Ellickson et al. (2012) found conventional supermarket chains faced intense competition from the rise of new store formats and innovative entrants. These new entrants caused traditional retailers to switch price strategies (Koen et al., 2011). New organic-centric and natural food establishments have been increasingly entering the grocery market; however, pricing for these

establishments are typically reported higher than conventional supermarkets (Cuellar & Brunomonti, 2014). These new establishments focus on the quality of the organic and natural products, rather than low prices (Marasteanu et al., 2014).

In B2B, the price correlates with the quantity and generally the higher the quantity, the lower the price point compared to the retail price (Noordhoff, Kyriakopoulous, Moorman, Pauwels, & Dellaert, 2011). Gu and Yang (2010) found producers of consumer packaged goods often offer several package sizes of the same product and charge a lower unit price for a larger size. This theory, referred to as the quantity discount effect, has a significant effect on consumer buying behavior (Safari & Thilenius, 2013). Regarding supply analysis, manufacturers do not consider quantity-discount effects when setting prices and manufacturers can design effective nonlinear pricing strategies and obtain more profits (Simangunsong, Hendry, & Stevenson, 2012).

Pricing strategies affect the profit and growth of firms in the organic cacao industry (Xia et al., 2013). Kachersky and Kim (2011) examined the circumstances under which consumers' beliefs about the persuasive intent of alternative pricing formats influence their preferences for offers using those formats. The perception of a firm's motives affects pricing (Ellinger et al., 2011). Tan and Sousa (2011) determined pricing decisions are important to the success of the firm because pricing decisions have a direct effect on revenue. Margins are typically low in the organic cacao market, and small firms have to be especially aware of how prices affect their profit margin (Marasteanu et al., 2014). Firms often use promotion and dynamic adjustment of price to manage customers,

as well as proper production/inventory plans to satisfy the customers to maximize profit in the firm (Zhang, 2012).

Supply Chain Management

Supply chain management is an important component to the success of companies of various sizes (Nieto & Santamaria, 2010). An efficient supply chain can create a competitive advantage for small firms in the organic cacao industry (Arzu, Akyuz, & Erman-Erkan, 2010). Xu (2011) defined a supply chain as a set of activities that span enterprise functions from the ordering and receipt of raw materials, manufacturing of products, to the distribution and delivery to customers. Supply chain management is a set of flow synchronized activities for integrating suppliers, manufacturers, transporters, and customers efficiently so that the right product or service is delivered in the right quantities, at the right destination, at the agreed upon time (Colombo, Laursen, Magnussom, & Rossi-Lamastra, 2012).

Strategic management is necessary for the coordination of supply chains as organizations, manufacturers, and logistics evolve (Goering, 2010). Akyuz and Erkan (2010) posited technological developments in information systems and technologies have the potential to facilitate the coordination among different functions, allowing the virtual integration of the entire supply chain. Supply chain efficiency is a primary component of the organic cacao market (Nastase et al., 2011). Establishing a distribution channel in the organic cacao industry is highly competitive (Masrasteanu, Jaenicke, & Dimitri, 2014). Janvier-James (2012) stated the distribution competitiveness in a physical exchange with the rest of the world is important for economic growth and development. The author

made a distinction between a performance measurement and an efficiency measurement (Minai & Lucky, 2011). Distributors use efficiency and performance measurement simultaneously to optimize results (Rong & Grunow, 2010).

Technological advances and globalization are factors that have added to the complexity of the supply chain strategy and integration (Srivastava & Gnyawali, 2011). Implementing activities internally and externally is a challenge for small companies to manage (Lowik, van Rossum, Kraaijenbrink, & Groen, 2012). Childerhouse and Towill (2011) explored the link between supply chain integration and competitive performance, and supply chain integration significantly correlates with increased firm performance. Supply chain integration derives from a *systems* perspective that the optimization of the whole system realizes better performance than optimizing individual subsystems (Olgethorpe & Heron, 2013).

Small companies are experiencing growth by using metrics to measure performance and identify priorities (Choi et al., 2013). Developing a metric system can increase the productivity of a business (McEvoy et al., 2014). Experts and practitioners of the Supply Chain Council developed the Supply Chain Operations Reference (SCOR) model as a framework (Wang, Chan, & Pauleen, 2010). The SCOR model is widely accepted in business process standards and is a reference tool for assigning business processes and associated factors of performance measures rather than a comprehensive framework for a supply chain management system (Mishra & Ansari, 2013).

Supply chain configuration management facilitates changes throughout the life cycle of products and equipment and may decrease costs within supply chains

(Olgethorpe & Heron, 2013). Seco and Vieira (2014) explored a fast moving consumer goods (FMCG) supply chain, and aimed at quantitatively assessing the effects of different supply configurations on the resulting total supply chain costs and bullwhip effect.

Simangunsong, Hendry, and Stevenson (2012) contended supply chain design parameters affected both the total logistics cost and the bullwhip effect. Managing the flow of material efficiently from supply sources to the end customer involves proper design (Vinodh, Prakash, & Selvan, 2011).

Several factors disrupt the supply chain, including extreme weather conditions, political instability, oil dependency, information fragmentation, cybercrime, and the increasing cost of insurance (Li & Chan, 2012). Most incumbent firms attempt to deter entry of new competition in their markets long before new competition even considers market entry, and are more profitable by up to 45% in doing so (Karakaya & Yannoupoulos, 2011). Mitigation strategies prevent disruptions in the supply chain and decrease the risk for small companies (Wildgoose, Brennan, & Thompson, 2012). Companies should examine the complexity of their supply chain prior to adopting commonly recommended supply chain risk mitigation strategies (Jin & Fang, 2011). Simplifying a supply chain can decrease the number of disruptions for firms that do not possess the economic means for sophisticated systems. The risk of implementing complex supply chain systems may outweigh the benefits (Xu, 2011).

Supply chain agility, implemented through design, can assist a small company in times of supply and demand volatility (Akyuz & Erkan, 2010). Vinodh, Prakash, and Selvan (2011) explored the use of fuzzy association rules mining (FARM) approach,

which enables the decision makers to make flexible decisions for evaluating agility in supply chains in the presence of attributes such as flexibility, profitability, quality, innovativeness, proactivity, speed of response, cost, and robustness. Complex manufacturing systems require the validation of innovative solutions using advanced managerial tools and techniques (Peterkova & Gruberova, 2012). Managers must evaluate the agility component of supply chain management to ascertain the adaptability of the organization (Wildgoose, Breenan, & Thompson, 2012).

Small businesses often use large firms in their industry to benchmark their performance and efficiency (Alexopoulos, Papakostas, Mourtzix, & Chryssolouris, 2011). Business managers use benchmarks to rank the performance compared to competitors (Chan, Lu, & Zhang, 2013). Ellinger et al. (2011) assessed the relationship between supply chain management and firm financial performance using Delphi-Style option data from AMR Research's Supply Chain Top 25 rankings. Supply chain management is a holistic process that requires the management of multiple interdependent entities (Childerhouse & Towill, 2011). Companies determined supply chain competent by industry experts typically have superior, efficient supply chains over the competitors (Ellinger et al., 2011).

The morals and values of managers in an organization affect the stakeholders of that organization (Gorgievski, Ascalon, & Stephan, 2011). Kern, Moser, Sundaresan, and Hartman (2011) applied stakeholder theory and multiple methods of data collection to develop and confirm a hierarchy-specific purchasing competence management framework for Chief Purchasing Officers (CPO). The CPOs do not oversee the daily

operations; however, CPOs are responsible to provide the necessary guidance to organize and structure the interactions with suppliers and internal customers (Gronum, Verreynne, & Kastelle, 2012). A significant relationship between CPOs' purchasing management competence and different purchasing performance measures confirms the appropriateness of stakeholder theory for such a competence framework (Lindgreen, Vanhamme, van Raaij, & Johnston, 2013).

The CPO uses purchasing as a source of short-term and long-term value creation accessible to the company (Kern, Moser, Sundaresan, & Hartman, 2011). Lindgreen, Vanhamme, van Raaij, and Johnston (2013) identified four mixes of practices: (a) transactional; (b) interpersonal dyadic; (c) interpersonal network; (d) and integrative relational configurations to measure organizations' use of transaction purchasing, electronic purchasing, interactive purchasing, and network purchasing. Evaluating how a specific choice of supply relationship relates to an organization's performance is only plausible if the organization can measure the type and strength of its purchasing relationships and then judge those relationships against specific performance indicators (Akyuz & Erkan, 2010). With the performance outcome data on hand, organizations can specify their strategies, and managers can make informed decisions about the organization's relations with groups of suppliers (Golicic & Sebastiao, 2011).

Cacao

Consumer perception of cacao quality and prices are derived from the differentiation of cacao beans, origins, processing, and flavor profile (Crozier et al., 2012). Delbourgo (2011) explored the origin of cacao and milk chocolate, and offered a

synopsis of Slane's travels to Jamaica, in which he classified cacao as a species and helped to develop chocolate. Smed and Andersen (2012) commented the stronger capability of eating healthy, the easier it is to react to both types of information because eating healthy lowers the cost of reacting to the information.

More consumers are identifying organic cacao products as a healthy alternative snack and consider these products super foods because of the nutritional benefits (Nastase et al., 2011). Tokede, Gaziano, and Djousse (2011) stated cocoa products, which are rich sources of flavonoids, reduce blood pressure and the risk of cardiovascular disease.

Organic cacao products have many health benefits such as antioxidants, magnesium, calcium, and dietary supplement (Delbourgo, 2011). Health conscious consumers are emerging in the United States (VonEssen & Englander, 2013). Teck-Chai et al. (2013) posited that functional foods have increased in developed economies as people look for a safer way to improve general health and living. Regulatory bodies governing functional food may affect distributors of health food products (Bei, 2012).

Companies distributing food products have to be aware of contamination and foodborne illnesses (Bosona et al., 2013). Proper handling and storage ensure the quality of food products to avoid food safety risks (Teck-Chai et al., 2013). Rong and Grunow (2010) investigated the design and implementation of traceability systems as a tool for managing safety risks in the food industry. Efficient management of food safety risks requires the consideration of the amounts of potentially recalled products, affected regions/customers, and logistics efforts connected to solve the safety problem (Gallego, Fortunato, Rossi, Korol, & Moretton, 2013). Critical for any company involved in food

distribution is to be aware and adhere to safety regulations regarding handling and manufacturing food products (Follett, 2009).

Marketing

Marketing is a primary factor to success in the organic cacao industry (Nastase et al., 2011). Iyambo and Otubanjo (2013) posited that marketing and strategy are for the attainment of competitive advantage(s) against the other players in the firm's chosen industry. Marketing operates at the level of management, and a holistic approach to marketing programs is necessary (O'Connor & Rice, 2013). Before a product launch, marketers must infer how demand may respond to various levels of marketing-mix variables to set an appropriate marketing plan (Luan & Sudhir, 2010).

Marketing strategies should satisfy a company's market objectives and priorities (Pleshko & Heiens, 2012). Creating a marketing strategy can assist a company to use resources to accomplish the optimal sales objectives (Peterkova & Gruberova, 2012). Wind, Sharp, and Nelson-Field (2013) stated advertising practice requires results, which are reusable and predictable. This rationale allows firms to predict and forecast based on the firm's particular marketing campaign. Luo (2011) stated product line design is a critical decision that determines many firms' successes, and requires close coordination between marketing and the engineering domains. Product designers should consider both marketing and engineering considerations concurrently in a product line design (Shahhosseini & Ardhahaey, 2011). Marketers also have to be aware of strategic reactions from the competing manufacturers and the retailer in response to the entry of the new product lines (Shin, 2012).

Successful companies establish brand equity and have high consumer retention (Szymanoski & Gijsbrechts, 2012). Marketing approaches might help differentiate between companies based on background factors such as the financial and competitive situation, the industry and the competence of marketing people involved (Lehtinen, 2011). Stahl, Heitmann, Lehmann, and Neslin (2012) investigated the relationships between brand equity and customer acquisition, retention, and profit margin, the primary components of customer lifetime value (CLV). Using marketing metrics in the organic cacao firms are beneficial to small companies in the industry seeking a competitive advantage (Nastase et al., 2011). Marketing efforts exert indirect effects on CLV through brand equity, and the *soft* and *hard* sides of marketing coordination (Al-Dmour, Al'Zu'bi, & Kakeesh, 2013). Yu-Jia (2011) found brand equity, marketing mix strategy, and service qualities are significant factors and have a direct effect on customer loyalty.

Companies have to make different decisions about bringing products or services to the market (Chen, Lu, & Zhang, 2013). Aremu and Bamiduro (2012) stated marketing mix practice is adopted in sectors of the economy, and practice has been a critical determinant of an organization's short run and long run success and differential advantage in any market environment. The marketing approach serves as a platform for development and survival of the entrepreneurial business in both the short and long run (Golicic & Sebastiao, 2011). Aremu and Bamiduro (2012) stated sectors of the economy adopt a marketing mix practice, which is a critical determinant of an organization's short run and long run success, and differential advantage in any market environment.

In contrast, Shin (2012) found customer orientation and inter-functional coordination had a direct effect only on customer satisfaction, although three dimensions of market orientation failed to link to other performance variables like market effectiveness, adaptability, and profitability. Product and communication capabilities were a necessary condition, although channel and pricing capability showed interesting relationships (Kachersky & Kim, 2011). Forecasting demand is challenging for small companies (Luan & Sudhir, 2010). Companies need to develop analytic metrics to understand consumer demand for goods or services in their industry (Smed & Andersen, 2012). Companies can lose business opportunities from miscalculations of consumer demand and product supply (Vega-Vazques et al., 2013). Customer-centric strategy firms need to focus on forward-looking indicators and ensure a synergistic relationship between decision rights, performance measurement, and reward systems (Bonacchi & Perego, 2011). A successful customer-centric organization should realign its organizational architecture (Yu-Jia, 2011). Fornell, Rust, and Dekiempe (2010) found predicting aggregate consumer spending is important to marketing strategies, and previous attempts to predict consumer-spending growth using standard macroeconomic predictor variables has little success. Consumer satisfaction affects choice and purchase behaviors at the individual customer level and the B2B level and customer satisfaction can explain future growth in discretionary spending (Bagdare & Jain, 2013).

Buyers typically are more educated about the products and services purchased because they have more information (Clement, Kristensen, & Gronhaug, 2013).

Marketing material is important in establishing demand for products and services (Parry

et al., 2012). Fuchs, Prandelli, and Schreier (2010) posited that customers are gaining power because markets are becoming transparent, competition is increasing, and consumers can easily retrieve information about potential suppliers and their products from the Internet. Consumers empowered to select marketable products exhibit stronger demand for the underlying products than those not empowered to do so because customers assume psychological ownership of the selected product (Schwepker & Good, 2011).

Increased demand and revenue create challenges for small firms (Tsuruta, 2012). Han and Ogawa (2012) incorporated demand-boosting strategies into a mixed duopoly model to consider the endogenous determination of market demand. A series of marketing analyses indicated that demand-boosting and creation strategy are an important instrument for firms in an oligopoly market (Aremu & Bamiduro, 2012). Equilibrium characteristics differ from those found under an exogenous demand setting (Fuchs, Prandelli, & Schreier, 2010).

Marketers have to be aware of the cultural effects of products or services their companies provide (Zhu & Bargiela-Chiappini, 2013). Shahhosseini and Ardahaey (2011) determined taking account the importance of its elements in absorbing cultural buyers and keeping them satisfied should be the central concern for marketing managers in the cultural market. Marketing strategies can determine appropriate strategies in cultural fields to offer the best services in the most beneficial way for both parts of the business (Al-Dmour, Al'Zu'bi, & Kakeesh, 2013). Marketing mix can define the

marketing elements for successfully positioning market offer (Aremu & Bamiduro, 2012).

Private label marketing campaigns are increasing in the organic cacao market, and manufacturing firms and their brand managers face serious challenges (Marton-Partal, 2012). Lamey et al. (2012) explored whether, and to what extent, marketing conduct varies over the business cycle, and how this contributes to the growing popularity of private labels. Private label accounts behave counter-cyclically in economic up and down swings and that part of the boost in private label share during contractions is permanent (Szymanowski & Gijsbrechts, 2011). Chimhundu (2011) found patterns in the growth of private label in relations to national brands and stated the applicability of the punctuated equilibrium theory to the growth and market share development of private label. Geyskens, Gielens, and Gijsbrechts (2010) explored how the introduction of the economy and premium private labels may affect the choice of mainstream-quality and premium quality national brands and the choice of the retailer's existing private label offering. The effect of premium labels introductions in the market on premium quality national brands are still unclear (Wang, 2013). Gielens (2012) found that new products help prevent the decline of national brand shares, and national brands tend to hurt national brands more often than private labels.

The amount and type of information a consumer has regarding a product or service affects buying behavior (Kachersky & Kim, 2011). Szymanowski and Gijsbrechts (2012) investigated whether consumers generalize knowledge from product experience across private labels of different retail chains, and whether such cross brand learning

depends on the private labels brands' link with the chain name. Consumers' perceptions of brands can affect their buying behavior regarding national brands and private labels (Dalci & Kosan, 2012).

Sales Management

Sales team management is an intricate component of successful marketing campaigns (Gummerus, 2013). Schwepker (2013) found that high sales team consensus enhances sales team potency. Chi, Chung, and Tsai (2011) posited that leader positive moods directly enhanced team performance, and also indirectly led to improved team performance through the explicit mediating process and the implicit mediating process.

Organizations use sales forecasting to identify demand (Ribeiro & Oliveira, 2011). Borousan, Sharifian, Hajiabolhassani, and Hazrati (2011) posited sales forecasting has to use data, information, or knowledge in a personalized or codified way. Only firms participating in the creation and use of knowledge can achieve the rewards of business reform in the current knowledge-based economy, and the use of a knowledge management based system increases sales forecasting accuracy (Seghers, Manigart, & Vanacker, 2012).

Social capital is an essential resource for small firms that lack financial resources (Gronum, Verreynne, & Kastelle, 2012). Seghers, Manigart, and Vanacker (2012) examined how entrepreneurs' human and social capital influence their knowledge of finance alternatives. Finance is one necessary resource required for new ventures to form and subsequently operate (Classen et al., 2012). The process of acquiring sufficient and

adequate finance is fraught with difficulties, especially for small and new ventures (Goochoco-Bautista, Sotocinal, & Wang, 2014).

Innovation Management

Small, medium, and large firms gain competitive advantage through innovation (Gronum, Verreynne, & Kastelle, 2012). Booyens (2011) found the innovation rate of small, medium, and micro-size enterprises is relatively high, with small enterprises reporting the highest innovation rate. Innovative firms can adapt to the customer and market trends (Jang, 2013). Classen et al. (2012) illustrated that by fostering innovativeness, businesses engage in cooperative agreements to access external resources.

Various challenges exist that small organic cacao businesses have to overcome to become sustainable in the organic cacao industry (Nastase et al., 2011). Colombo,

Laursen, Magnussom, and Rossi-Lamastra (2012) explored organizational and managerial challenges that small and medium size enterprises (SME) encounter in networked innovation. The SMEs encounter severe obstacles in their path toward innovation (Noordhoff, Kyriakopoulous, Moorman, Pauwels, & Dellaert, 2011). Using networks to improve innovation performance is a multi-faced and complex issue that SMEs have to navigate (O'Connor & Rice, 2013).

Establishing external networks are advantageous for small firms (Vrgovic, Vidicki, Glassman, & Walton, 2012). Lowik, van Rossum, Kraaijenbrink, and Groen (2012) commented firms use specific relational capabilities to acquire new knowledge, and small firms rely more on their networks. Small firms should invest in the exploration

of strong ties instead of increasing the weak network tie (Walker, 2012). Nieto and Santamaria (2010) stated innovative capability is important driver of sustainable competitive advantage for small businesses in increasingly changing markets, in which the continuous development of new products and processes is the fundamental to survival, growth, and profitability. Technological collaboration is a useful mechanism for firms of any size to improve innovativeness and is an important factor for the smallest firms (Lee, Kelley, Lee, & Lee, 2012).

A firm implements innovative strategies and network processes to coordinate, influence, and direct other firms (Vojak, Price, & Griffin, 2012). Companies have shifted from innovation initiatives centered on internal resources to those centered on external networks (Nambisan & Sawhney, 2011). Colombo, Laursen, Magnusson, and Rossi-Lamastra (2012) considered the organizational and managerial challenges that small and medium-size enterprises encounter in networked innovation, and highlighted their novel contributions. Small to medium enterprises' use of networks to innovate performance is a multi-faceted and complex issue (Chen & Nicholas, 2012). Gronum, Verreynne, and Kastelle (2012) concluded that heterogeneous ties improve innovation in small to medium enterprises.

Small companies that lack operating and financial capital can use investors' capital or loans from banking institutions (Lowik, van Rossum, Kraaijenbrink, & Groen, 2012). Obtaining credit and bank loans are challenging. As an alternative, small companies seek wealthy individuals to fund their operations (Seghers, Manigart, & Vanacker, 2012). Macht (2011) commented that business angels are private, wealthy

individuals who invest large amounts of their own money directly into small, young, non-public businesses, with which business angels have no family connection, and is a highly used source of finance for small entrepreneurial ventures. Business angels do not possess relevant capital, may provide involvement valuable to, and appreciated by, the investee management; however, not every business appreciates the involvement of inexpert investors (Silva & Carreira, 2012).

Companies have to choose their investors wisely, and ascertain that the investor's goals align with the company's goals (Tsuruta, 2012). Collewaert (2012) examined the relationships among angel investor-entrepreneur relationship conflicts, and goal conflicts on one perspective, and their intentions to exit on another perspective. The relationship between management and investors must be a fiduciary and transparent relationship, and have the same goal-oriented strategic vision (Chan, Lu, & Zhang, 2013). Entrepreneurial intentions to exit are higher for entrepreneurs who face more task and goal conflicts (Chen & Nicholas, 2012). Angel investors' intentions to exit a business increase when faced with more goal conflicts with management (Goochoco-Bautista, Sotocinal, & Wang, 2014).

Technological advances have changed the landscape of how organizations conduct business across industries (Lee, Kelley, Lee, & Lee, 2012). Nadeau (2011) stated technological innovation is an important resource of the entrepreneurial firm that can attract venture capital investment, provide competitive advantage, and produce superior performance. Innovation can improve a firm's ability to attract larger venture capital investment, which accelerates commercialization, builds a market advantage, and

distances competitors (Lindgren, 2012). Chen and Nicholas (2012) described how entrepreneurs could leverage external expertise via intermediaries to achieve their near-term and longer-term objectives, and found corporate venture groups are increasingly important in filling the funding gap in early-stage research. Small companies are decreasingly able to raise the total amount required to reach the exit from traditional venture capitalists (Naor et al., 2013). Successful entrepreneurs are those who recognize the importance of early positioning of the company in a global context, focusing on the advancement of the lead product opportunity, and bringing the right external resources (O'Connor & Rice, 2013).

Attracting external equity is challenging for small firms, especially if the products or services are new (Silva & Carreora, 2012). Zaleski (2011) analyzed the determinants of obtaining external equity on the financial growth cycle model, and stated startups seeking external equity need to clear information hurdles to convey their profitability to outside investors. Experience is a determinant in acquiring investing capital, and a competitive advantage is more important for inexperienced entrepreneurs (Chan, Lu, & Zhang, 2013).

Growth Management

Surviving with a lack of resources accessible to larger firms in the same industry, creates unique challenges for small businesses (Chan, Lu, & Zhang, 2013). Small businesses lack resources compared with larger firms in the same industry (Olgethorpe & Heron, 2013). Lee et al. (2012) examined the effect of internationalization of small and medium enterprise survival, and the direct and moderating effects of technology

resources and research and development alliances. Small to medium size enterprises that operate in technology-intensive environments can expand the market for their technologies through sales internationalization (Srivasta & Gnyawali, 2011). Expanding a small to medium enterprise market beyond its national borders, with increasing levels of commitment, can increase the probability of survival (Xia et al., 2013).

Entrepreneurial growth is the general goal of small companies; however, small companies must define and implement strategies to sustain growth (Chen & Nicholas, 2012). Hart (2012) stated that because the majority of firms start small and remain small, a disproportionate interest focuses on entrepreneurial and business growth. For five decades, policy makers, practitioners, and academics have demonstrated continued interest in entrepreneurial and business growth (Chen, Williams, & Agarwal, 2012). Entrepreneurial and business growth represents an understanding and appreciation of both positivist and non-positivist approaches, as well as the employment of multiple methods (Hess, 2010).

The dynamics and structure of family businesses can differ from non-family owned organizations (Parry et al., 2012). Classen et al. (2012) investigated differences in the diversity of cooperation partners used for innovation-related activities between family and non-family small to medium enterprises, as well as within the group of family small to medium enterprises. Family small to medium enterprises use a less diversified set of partners to acquire innovation-related resources than non-family small to medium enterprises (Srivastava & Gnyawali, 2011).

Multiple observations of the same perspectives are advantageous in a case study (Dalci & Kosan, 2012). Lowik, van Rossum, Kraaijenbrink, and Groen (2012) used multiple case study to show that firms use specific relational capabilities, which the firms defined as bridging capabilities to acquire new knowledge. Small firms create a competitive advantage by acquiring new information. Small firms benefit from strong ties through the application of bridging capabilities to avoid the over-embed trap (Kaya & Patton, 2011).

Firms should consider international projects in a globalized economy (Wang, Chan, & Pauleen, 2010). Quade et al. (2012) posited small and medium-size enterprises are increasingly dealing with international projects and distributed teams, and described an effective approach for a *PM Toolbox* that allows finding the right project tool for a specific project need. Small businesses have to commit to projects with care considering risks, especially undertaking international projects. The economics perspective suggests that entrepreneurial opportunities arise from changes in the business environment (Patzelt & Shepard, 2011). Entrepreneurs are more likely to discover sustainable development opportunities the more their knowledge of natural and communal environments become, (Kaya & Patton, 2011).

Business models promote growth in an organization (Koen et al., 2011).

Chatterjee (2013) developed a model that enables firms to choose from one of four types of generic business models as their primary focus and then go through a systematic process to consider multiple design configurations for their business model and use decision protocols to choose the design that has a high probability of success. Chatterjee

(2013) used Porter's generic strategy, and categorized business models as driven by efficiency or perceived value. Many business managers change their model in pursuing growth, or when business managers perceive threats from changes in the industry (Lindgren, 2012). Understanding the logic of the core objectives assists to alert managers when approaching the envelope for their size limit (McKelvie & Wiklund, 2013).

The global economy integrated, causing changes in strategic paradigms (Perterkova & Gruberova, 2012). Chandra, Styles, and Wilkinson (2012) explored the patterns of rapid internationalization by using the emerging international entrepreneurship paradigm. The rapid internationalization of small and medium enterprises remains a topic of strong interest in international business and marketing scholars (Gronum, Verreynne, & Kastelle, 2012). The underlying processes driving internationalization are the same for various firms, whether classified as born global or not using traditional definitions (Kuswantoro et al., 2012). The underlying processes include leveraging existing knowledge, resources, and learning and feedback processes resulting from firm action, and the role and effect of networks of relationships (Vrgovic, Vidicki, Glassman, & Walton, 2012).

Location can factor into the success realized by that company (Iyambo & Otubanjo, 2013). The need for increased global interest in entrepreneurship and small business development as a means of economic sustainability and growth through emphasis on location (Minai & Lucky, 2011). The importance of location factors in the entrepreneurial and business development bridges the gap by investigating the moderating effect of location on the relationship between individual determinants,

external factors, and firm characteristics (Karakay & Yannopoulos, 2011). Location typically does not have a role in the moderating of the relationship between the individual determinant and firm performance (Kuswantoro et al., 2012).

Generating sustainable growth in the organic cacao industry relates to low versus high growth contexts (Crozier et al., 2012). Prats, Sosna, and Velamuri (2012) posited that the managerial challenges of generating growth in low-growth contexts are different from those of managing growth in high-growth contexts. Managers take a dynamic perspective and understand that their entity's growth trajectory in future situations might demand different management skills and behaviors (Hess, 2010). Chen, Williams, and Agarwal (2012) examined how entrepreneurial entry by diversifying and firms in new industries leads to different levels of performance. Diversifying firms can use their experience and integrative knowledge to react to the need for novel configurations when the markets go through technology regime changes (Lee et al., 2012). Diversifying firms appear to develop the ability to modify their resource base through the process of entering a new market and managing the complexity of multiple markets (Karakay & Yannopoulos, 2011).

Small firms can experience growth in different ways (Lowik, van Rossum, Kraaijenbrink, & Groen, 2012). McKelvie and Wiklund (2013) illustrated how growth research may advance by changing the focus to growth mode. Small firms need to understand aspects of growth before exploring firm growth (Prats, Sosna, & Velamuri, 2012). McKelvie and Wiklund (2013) identified three research streams (growth as an

outcome, the outcome of growth, and the growth process) and three basic modes of growth (organic, acquisitive, and hybrid).

The lack of financial resources in small companies hinders growth (Seghers, Manigart, & Vanacker, 2012). Tsuruta (2012) investigated how small businesses finance their growth opportunities in Japan as an example of a financially developed economy. Firms with growth opportunities must finance short-term credit if the firms do not have sufficient cash holdings (Hess, 2010). Small businesses with higher credit demand increase trade credit to finance the working capital, and small businesses with collateral assets also use trade credit more to finance their working capital (Prats, Sosna, & Velamuri, 2012).

Retail Management

Factors that affect retail sales include price, location, size, store image, and service levels (Wang, 2013). Consumers typically choose to purchase based on retail pricing. Mishra and Asari (2013) posited consumers may have a low price image despite a retailer's high price, conversely, consumers may believe retailer's to have a high price image even though their prices are relatively low compared to competitors. In addition, location is a primary factor for a retailer's success (Minai & Lucky, 2011). Roslin and Rosnan (2012) stated the difference between selecting the right location determines failure and success, and found a good retail location provides a retailer with strategic advantages that are difficult for competitors to imitate. Store locations are long-term strategic investments for retailers (Peterkova & Gruberova, 2012). Chang and Wang

(2014) posited that store image is a retailing strategy to attract consumers to stores, and considers price image is an essential element of store image.

Bagdare and Jain (2013) found customer experience is a major source of differentiation and competitive advantage, and suggested each experience is unique, resulting in a subjective and personal evaluation by a customer. The level of service a retail establishment provides directly influences consumer purchasing behavior (Roslin & Rosnan, 2012). Kazakeviciute and Banyte (2012) described retail crowding as a psychological state of mind when an individual's demand for space exceeds its supply, and found retail crowding is significant in shaping consumer behavior, emotions, and the value buying process. The physical spacing and organization of a store's products affects the customer's experience (Stahl, Heitmann, Lehmann, & Neslin, 2012).

Cuellar and Brunamonti (2014) posited that consumers in different retail channels are willing to pay different prices for certain items, and sellers can exploit those differences and charge different prices for the same items in each channel. Consumer packaged organic cacao products sold through numerous retail channels including grocery stores, health food stores, juice bars, and pharmaceutical stores (VonEssen & Englander, 2013). Hu and Li (2012) found more companies integrate e-commerce channel with traditional retail store, which results in both retail service and profit increasing. Retailers benefit from developing online platforms that enable their consumers to purchase products and services directly through the Internet (Safari & Thilenius, 2013). Providing online retail channels provide consumers convenience., which enhances the consumer experience (Xiz, Xizo, & Zhang, 2013). New technologies

have created new strategies to access markets, and practice of multichannel retailing expanded exponentially (Nieto & Santamaria, 2010). Adding additional retail channels may negatively affect the revenues of existing retail channels (Samaha et al., 2011). Avery, Steenburgh, Deighton, and Caravella (2012), found that adding a retail store to direct channels yields different results from adding an Internet channel to a retail store. Bhatnager and Syam (2014) found the profitability of hybrid retailing involving a mix of traditional physical stores and Internet channels is dependent on the online retention rate for slow-moving products that exclusively sell online.

Some retailers charge slotting fees for organic food products that require manufacturers to make payments to acquire shelf space for their products, and slotting fees usually target new products (Marasteanu et al., 2014). Some product manufacturers are unwilling to pay slotting fees, which result in retailers not carrying their product lines (Chinomona, 2013). Arya and Pfeiffer (2012) illustrated fees paid by manufacturers to introduce new products often exceed the amount spent on product development and market analysis, which helps balance revenues in the output market with procurement costs in the input market. Miklos-Thal, Rey, and Verge (2011) commented the grocery sector has shifted bargaining power from suppliers toward retail chains, and fees related to shelf space trigger concerns that manufacturers could use them to eliminate competition or to exclude smaller competition. Organic cacao manufacturers face challenges with acquiring shelf space for their new products in retail stores (Crozier et al., 2012).

Wang (2013) found that attitudes toward visual packaging directly influence consumer-perceived food product quality and brand preferences. Van Rompay et al. (2012) found that packaging designs shape consumers' perceptions of product attributes, and product packaging increases perceived brand value and related measures such as price expectations. It is important for new organic cacao products to have attractive packaging that appeals to the retailer's customers, which inclines retailers to provide shelf space for these products (Marasteanu et al., 2014). Clement, Kristensen, and Gronhaug (2013) found package design features stimulating a bottom-up process facilitate the early visual process, and products with few design features can attract consumers' first attention.

Krystallis, Vassallo, and Chryssohoidis (2012) posited the value theory as a framework whereby the set of values employed in an undifferentiated manner across various consumer decision-making contexts, which involves different types of products. Maximizing consumer value is important to sustaining a competitive advantage (Parry et al., 2012). Gummerus (2013) found the division of value into creation and outcome determination offers managers a more systematic view on value, and acknowledgement of the number of actors that encourages them to approach the value of multiple perspectives. Perceived value is subjective from the consumer's perspective, which is challenging for retailers to define system-specific value (Wang, 2013).

Conversely, Vega-Vazquez, Revilla-Camacho, and Cossio-Silva (2013) proposed service dominant logic, which means that firms do not deliver value, but rather work out value proposals. The service dominant concept implies that customers create value by

consuming the products, and customer active participation in the value creation process is essential (Gorgievski, Ascalon, & Stephan, 2011). The service dominant concept requires both consumer and retailer to co-create value in a continuous process (Kuswantoro et al., 2012). Vega-Vazquez, Revilla-Camacho, and Cossio-Silva (2013) positied cocreation requires the building of experience and the resolving of problems with a combined effort between the parts that make up the relationship, and the retailer's value creation abilities are at the point of interaction between the customer and the company.

Transition

In Section 1 of this study, I described the problem, background, and purpose for conducting research. The purpose was to define the business and specific problem in this section and the goal of the investigation. Section 1 also includes the research question, nature of the study, and conceptual framework of this study. In Section 2, the objective is to describe the instruments, data collection, and data analysis. This section includes the organization and the methods used to analyze data. Section 2 includes subsections on the role of the researcher, participants, reliability and validity, and ethics in the study. In Section 3, the goal is to organize themes, interpret, and draw conclusions from the data collected.

Section 2: The Project

Section 2 of this study includes subsections of the project methods. I discuss my role as the researcher, participants, method, design, population, sampling, and ethical considerations. Data collection, organization techniques, analysis, and the reliability and validity are subsections presented in this section.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies some small physical commodities firm owners need to establish a distribution channel within the commodities market to enhance profits. The focus of the study was on wholesale firms distributing organic cacao products to retail and manufacturing companies of cacao products in the New York Tristate area. In particular, the objective was to explore individuals responsible for buying, branding, and distributing organic cacao products to end consumers.

I explored a population of six small establishments with a sample of six owners that retailed cacao products. The criterion for established firm owners was three owners with 5 years or more experience, and the criterion for new entrants was three owners with less than 5 years of experience. The primary data collection method was in-depth face-to-face interviews. The objective was to triangulate data through supporting documentation, records, and policies that support formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the New York City commodities market to enhance profits.

I selected small companies due to their limited financial, marketing, and operational resources. Small businesses can create social change in New York City by

increasing job growth, generating tax revenues, and increasing the positive perception of the community. Local communities can benefit from the economic growth generated by small businesses.

Role of the Researcher

In a qualitative study, I am the data collection instrument (Camfield & Palmer-Jones, 2013). My role as the researcher was to gather and analyze data regarding how small physical wholesale commodities firms can establish a distribution channel with the New York City commodities market as noted by Eun Ju et al. (2013). The intent was to establish relationships with participants in the study by ethically collecting and objectively presenting data received from participants in face-to-face in-depth interviews. The Belmont Report led to the conception of institutional review boards (IRBs), and these boards have the authority and the responsibility to ascertain that research investigators follow the regulations for protection of human research participants (Hui-Ju, Ya-Ling, & Su-Fen, 2011). I followed regulations set forth by Walden University IRB in relation to the protection of human research participants.

I developed questions that permit face-to-face in-depth interviews to explore why some small physical commodities firm owners lack formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the commodities market to enhance profits. In addition, I collected documentation and physical artifacts (websites and signage) to triangulate. Case studies have a significant role in the management-related research, and the case enables a rich and detailed study of a particular phenomenon, issue, or problem (Stewart, 2012). The objective was to use a multiple case study replicating the logic across a number of

separate instances, which led to investigations of a particular phenomenon at a number of different locations.

Qualitative research typically requires different relationships between researchers and participants than do survey based strategies (Irwin, 2013). Interactions between researchers and participants produce data, which relate to the project design, researchers' disciplinary assumptions, theoretical inclinations, and methodological decisions (Erickson, 2012). The objective is to gather data from interactions with participants who relate to the project design, theoretical inclinations, and methodological decisions.

My experiences include trading physical and derivative cacao for investors. In addition, I have experience merchandising organic cacao for small organic cacao businesses in the wholesale and retail level. My peers and colleagues consider me knowledgeable in trading and merchandising cacao products. No potential conflict of interest exists because companies who trade or merchandise organic cacao products do not contract me. Daily interactions with organic cacao buyers and sellers provided insight into the perspectives of the parties.

A researcher determines obligations that develop if there emerge any critical incidents that challenge the original intent and direction of the research (Barbour, 2010). The intent is not to influence the results from the data gathered; however, biases exist in the research (Francis et al., 2010). The goal is to mitigate the biases as much as possible. Biases are inherent, and it is easy for a researcher to attach to a particular perspective, which undermines impartiality (Gee, Loewenthal, & Cayne, 2013). Decision-making involves the integration of deliberative, experiential, and affective processes that

correspond to individual differences in abilities and skills, and individuals' decisions are subject to systematic biases (Strough, Karns, & Schlosnagle, 2011). Dibley (2011) posited McCormack's lens approach to narrative data analysis encourages the researcher to consider the whole story from more than one angle and enable interpretation of any type of individual story and comparison of themes arising across narratives from participants. This approach is effective and enables the researcher to preserve the truthfulness of the original narrative (Harrison, 2013). Personal lenses exist in which one views the world, and the more one recognizes their lens, the better one can listen to the perspectives of others (Irwin, 2013).

Participants

I gained approval from Walden University IRB prior to conducting any research. The intent was to use purposive sampling to identify and recruit six owners within the organic cacao small business sector. To initiate contact, I phoned the owner of a small organic cacao firm in New York City and discussed the proposed study. Once a business owner expressed interest to participate in the study, the goal was to obtain the names of owners that met the criteria to participate in the study. The criteria to participate in the study included owners responsible for (a) buying; (b) branding; and (c) distributing organic cacao products to end consumers with limited financial, marketing, social, and operational resources. I discussed the intent of the research, the consenting process, the confidentiality of shared information, rights of participants, interview approach, secondary data collection, and time requirements to participate. I made initial contact with each participant, and they each granted me access to their businesses. Participants

received the consent forms explaining the research objectives, participation requirements, and the ability to answer none, some, or all the questions in the interview process, without consequence. The plan was to e-mail the consent forms to participants for their viewing. Participants read and reviewed the consent form and could ask questions at any point before, during, or after the research. The plan was to briefly review the consent form with participants at the beginning of their scheduled interview.

I collaborated with participants to establish a suitable interview place and time, being cognizant of participant time constraints. At the onset of the interview, I asked specific criteria-related questions to ensure the suitability of participants for the study, and proceeded with the semistructured, face-to-face interviews by asking a series of open-ended questions (see Appendix B). During the interviews, I ascertained that participants understood their role in the research. I used a voice recorder to record interviews and to store electronic data on a password-protected hard drive accessible only by me. The intent was to store copied materials in a locked cabinet accessible only by me and destroy information after 5 years by permanently deleting files associated with the study and physically destroying hard copy personal information.

Research Method and Design

In the following subsections, I discuss the chosen research method and design. The subsections include a description of the research method and design. The goal is to provide justification for using the chosen method and design derived logically from my specific business problem statement.

Research Method

I used a qualitative approach for this study to explore the issues regarding a small firm establishing a distribution channel within the New York City cacao commodities market. Parylo (2012) stated qualitative research is framed broadly within the socially constructed and advocacy/participatory, which allows researchers to discover multiple truths. In qualitative studies, a researcher may reach more than one conclusion based on the data collected from study participants (Irwin, 2013). The essential purpose of qualitative research was to record in detail the conduct of everyday events and to identify the meanings that those events have for those to participate in them and for those to witness them (Erickson, 2012). The objective was to learn from each participant's experience, not direct questions from a personal standpoint. Qualitative research is exploratory (Lund, 2012), and the intent was to explore the distribution channels for small firms in the New York City organic cacao market when the variables and theory base are unknown.

Quantitative researchers aim to interpret the causes of changes in social facts, primarily through objective measurement and quantitative analysis (Arghode, 2012). The goal in quantitative methods is to quantify the participant responses and interpret them to make decisions, and accepts and rejects the null hypotheses by interpreting data from a large number of participant responses (Ruggeri, Gizelis, & Dorussen, 2011). The intent of my research was to interpret the essence of participants' experiences, rather than quantify their responses. I did not select a quantitative approach because of the difficulty with measuring management changes for small organic cacao businesses in a quantitative way,

and the pooled data needed for up-to-date statistical models were not available. In addition, quantitative approach does not explore themes. Harrison (2013) stated a mixed methods approach is potentially superior to a single method design. The intent was not to use a mixed method design because the intent is not to combine quantitative and qualitative research methods in the same research inquiry (Venkatesh, Brown, & Bala, 2013).

Research Design

I chose a multiple case study design for the proposed study because the multiple case study design is appropriate for the exploratory phase of an investigation, as identified by Yin (2009). The objective was to triangulate data through supporting documentation, records, and policies that supported formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the New York City commodities market to enhance profits. The plan was to collect this data before the face-to-face interviews at each participant's place of business, and analyze them for reoccurring themes. The goal of a case study design is to analyze a case and propose the best possible solution (Gallego et al., 2013). I determined the perspectives of six owners in the New York City organic cacao market who had the experience and could provide a comprehensive description.

Gambetti, Graffigna, and Biraghi (2012) posited the grounded theory approach is suitable for research that is complex, problematic, and relativist nature. The purpose of grounded theory designs is to develop new theory (Thomas, 2012), and the objective is to link existing theory to a business problem thus is unsuitable. An ethnographic approach addresses group behavior and practices (Thierbach & Lorenz, 2014). The purpose of

ethnography design is to explore the behavior or culture of a sharing group (Zhu & Bargiela-Chiappini, 2013), and this design is beyond the scope of the proposed study and is unsuitable for the proposed investigation. Harding (2012) commented the use of the narrative approach for academic investigation beyond the confines of fiction and literature has gained credibility, and a wide range of disciplines have critically and fruitfully engaged with the narrative approach. The intent of a narrative study design is examining the life experience of a single individual (Austin, Nolan, & O'Donnell, 2009), and the design is beyond the scope of the proposed study and is unsuitable for the proposed investigation.

Davidsen (2013) stated phenomenological philosophy developed from a discipline focusing on thorough descriptions toward an emphasis on interpretation inherent in experience. The intent of a phenomenological study design is to present a subject as the phenomenon of consciousness, and refers to the totality of lived experiences that belong to a single person (Madjar, 2014). The phenomenological design is beyond the scope of the proposed study and is unsuitable for the proposed investigation because the objective was not to interpret lived experiences of participants in the face-to-face interviews. The case study design was the best option regarding the stated business problem. Case-based approaches equip researchers to encounter complexity, manage uncertainty, and generate innovative strategies (Sprain & Timpson, 2012).

Population and Sampling

The population was small and medium sized organic retailers in New York City.

The primary sample of three owners with five or more years experience, and a sample of

three owners with less than five years experience, drawn from a population of six local retailers in New York City, is appropriate for a multiple case study design indicated in the data gathered by surveyors in the Census (2011). I used a multiple case study approach in the quest for understanding the participants' experiences.

Multiple case designs are preferred over single case designs because multiple case designs enable the researcher to develop more in-depth themes than a single case design (Yin, 2009). Oroy, Stromskag, and Gjengedal (2011) found this approach offers a method of interpretation that reveals human issues and practices taken for granted. The direction is to use a non-probability purposive sampling. Acharya, Prakash, Saxena, and Nigam (2013) posited purposive sampling for case study design, as less expensive than random sampling, and more conducive for the proposed study. The criteria for selecting the local retailers consisted of six owners from six small businesses that purchase organic cacao products from a small wholesale distributor establishing distribution channels in the local area. The plan was to interview retailers because of their direct interaction with end consumers. These local retailers have establishment types such as gourmet food markets, health food stores, bakeries, juice bars, pharmacies, and chocolate makers.

The criteria for the participants also included conducting business with large and small organic cacao firms in the past two previous years. The objective was to observe the essence of the experiences of the six owners establishing a relationship with a small wholesale organic cacao distributor. The goal was to interpret interviews with participants in an attempt to ascertain the perspectives of owners of small firms establishing distribution channels in the organic cacao market in New York City. The

objective was to use methodological triangulation through supporting documentation, records, and policies that support formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the New York City commodities market to enhance profits.

Ethical Research

I received approval from the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) for the consent form and invitation letter. Each participant signed the consent form in accordance with the requirements of the IRB. The consent form is available in Appendix A. The plan was to assign a number to identify each participant as a measure to maintain privacy. Participants in this study were volunteers, and information gathered from these participants remained confidential. Participants who qualified received a consent form through email informing them of the voluntary nature of participation and the right to withdraw from the study at any time during the process. Participants who chose to withdraw from the study received the opportunity to do so anytime without penalty.

The goal was to identify themes, and interpret the data responsibly and with academic integrity. The objective was to exercise viable measures to avoid using an inappropriate research method, incorrect use of information, and inaccurate reporting in compliance with Walden University guidelines. In addition, the plan was to assign a number to participants to protect the identity of study participants. Each participant was given a numerical single digit number, and was referred to by that single digit number. I am the only person that has access to the data, secured in a safe place for 5 years to protect the rights of participants. I will delete the data after 5 years from the date of the

publishing of my doctoral study, to protect the confidentiality of participants by permanently deleting files from the hard drive of the computer.

Data Collection Instruments

My objective in this section is to present information regarding data collection instruments and data organizing techniques. In a qualitative study, I am the data collection instrument (Camfield & Palmer-Jones, 2013). The objective was to use faceto-face in-depth interviews in this study and record the interviews with a voice recorder. The purpose of using face-to-face in-depth interviews was to ask participants 10 openended interview questions, included in Appendix B. Interview protocols used to conduct the interviews include a private space acceptable to participants, a watch to monitor interview time, voice recorder, notepad, and writing utensil. The intent was to ask the same questions in the same order to participants. I scheduled interviews with participants by contacting them the day prior to their appointments to confirm the interview appointment, and to reiterate participants' rights, study intent, and interview process. The day of the appointments, participants engaged in the interview process, and I collected and stored secured confidential information on my personal computer, and will destroy data after 5 years by deleting the files. The goal was to use recorded field observation and written notes to record data during the interview. Birjandi and Bagherkazemi (2011) characterized face-to-face interviews by the presence of a participant, and an interlocutor who primarily acts as the examiner/interpreter. I had the opportunity to build rapport with each participant using the face-to-face interview process. The lack of face-to-face contact might decrease establishing rapport and a natural encounter with participants, especially

with in-depth data (Irvine, 2011). The defining characteristic of qualitative research is the pursuit of data that is rich, detailed, or in-depth (Irvine, 2011).

Disadvantages in face-to-face interviews include the expense, and the risk participants may not recall events thoroughly (Snowball & Willis, 2011). The goal was to minimize the disadvantages by focusing in the local area of New York City, and giving each participant time to think and respond to each question asked. Allowing participants time to reflect on each question increased the validity of the data using the face-to-face in-depth interviews as the primary data collection instrument. A handheld tape recorder recorded the duration of the participants' in-depth interviews. I transferred the recorded data on the handheld recording device to a personal computer, which is password protected and is only accessible to me.

The objective was to use methodological data triangulation through supporting documentation, records, and policies that support formal strategies to establish a distribution channel within the New York City commodities market to enhance profits. The plan was to gather this supporting data regarding the participant's establishment on a tablet following the face-to-face interviews. The objective was to transfer and organize the information recorded on the tablet with the corresponding recorded audio in-depth interview file to my personal computer.

Francis et al. (2010) posited data saturation is the point in data collection when no new additional data are found that develop aspects of a conceptual category. Francis et al. (2010) contended data saturation guides research in which the appropriate sample size is a function of the study. Data saturation addresses whether a interview study has achieved

an adequate sample for content validity, and data saturation enables researchers to replicate the study (Grimshaw, 2010). The more widely distributed a particular experience, there are fewer participants required to provide an understanding of the phenomenon, and samples as small as four individuals can produce accurate information with a high confidence level (Guest, Bunce, & Johnson, 2006).

Data Collection Techniques

The techniques used to collect data in this study included primary in-depth interviews with owners with more than five years of experience in retail organic cacao; as well as in-depth interviews with owners with less than five years retailing organic cacao, and triangulating related records through supporting documentation, records, and policies. Each selected owner received the opportunity to participate in the interview. I set appointments with participants at their convenience, and confirmed the previous day on the mutually agreed time and place. I provided a private space acceptable for participants, a watch to monitor the interview time, voice recorder, notepad, and writing utensil. I used semi-structured interviews guided by 10 open-ended questions, and I used an electronic recorder to audio record each session to ensure understanding of the shared information. In addition, I member-checked by contacting participants via telephone, discussing contributions, and verifying the accuracy and meaning of collected information. I kept the transcripts as originally written, and then made extensive notes about how the participants modified their responses. The intent was to use an interview protocol ensuring an identical scripted interview process and questions to enhance the validity of the data. I designed the interview questions to assist in answering the central

research question. The goal was to encourage participants to expand the discussion, sharing their professional experience. A list of the interview questions is included in Appendix B. I also took interview notes through the duration of the interviews. The goal was to record interviews and take notes to help assure data completeness and accuracy. I also member-checked to make sure that the information was collected and correctly interpreted for each study participant. The objective was to make any necessary changes to ascertain the accuracy and meaning of the data. In addition, the objective was to identify the type of establishment, number of employees, organic cacao products offered for sale, and location.

I obtained documentation related to distribution channel strategy, innovative strategy, and any other subjects supporting the proposed research by asking participants during the interview process. Yin (2009) found any additional documentation, such as policies or management procedures, assist the data gathering process. I gathered supporting documents and policies from owners of formal distribution strategies prior to the scheduled interviews. Upon the conclusion of the study, I developed a synopsis of findings that I sent to each study participant as a courtesy.

Data Organization Technique

The data collection methods I used to collect data included a voice recorder, and I gathered artifacts and documentation retrieved from websites or organizational documentation such as policies or articles. I recorded the interviews using Apple® voice recorder software, then transferred the collected data to a personal computer. To differentiate participants, single digit numerical numbers were used to distinguish and

conceal personal identifiers. The goal was to secure data with a password protected database and store the related documentation in a secure cabinet accessible only by me. I organized data in numerical order, and will store it for a minimum of 5 years, and then I will destroy the data.

The objective was to use the normalization process theory to facilitate understanding of components of formal strategies regarding distribution channel creation, and using a coding framework that consists of familiarization, identifying a thematic framework, indexing, charting, mapping, and interpretation (Gallacher et al., 2013). McEvoy et al. (2014) found the normalization process theory offers transparent and transferable explanations for the phenomena of interest revealed by empirical investigation. May et al. (2009) posited the normalization process theory provided a set of sociological tools to understand and explain the business processes through which new or modified practices of thinking, enacting, and organizing work are implemented in cacao businesses.

Data Analysis Technique

Gee, Loewnthal, and Cayne (2013) posited researchers use the case study approach to gain a deeper understanding of the perspectives of participants. I separated any previous perceptions, opinions, and ideas about the phenomenon to mitigate researcher bias that might affect the study. Thereafter, the objective was to develop a list of significant statements from each participant and group them into themes. The goal was to provide a textual description of what each participant in the study experienced.

Based on responses from the participants in the interviews and secondary information gathered, I developed themes from the assembled data by analyzing recurring words, and drawing the words and any related connected terms together to form clusters of information. In addition, I compared and contrasted experienced and inexperienced participants with formal strategies to determine any reoccurring themes among the two distinct groups.

I provided a structural description of how each participant expressed his or her experiences. The structural description included observed interview notes of the establishment. The purpose was to write a composite description using both textural and structural descriptions. Guion, Diehl, and McDonald (2011) stated data triangulation is a procedure to check and determine the validity by analyzing research questions from multiple perspectives. I used methodical data triangulation in this study. Member checking was the process used to verify that data from each study participant is complete and accurate. Guion et al. (2011) found using interviews, documentation, and additional source information data triangulated the study, which is a description of methodological triangulation. The interview questions are as follows:

- 1. What role do you have in this organization?
- 2. What type of customers does your business service?
- 3. What type of organic cacao products do you carry?
- 4. What are your disadvantages of working with large distributors?
- 5. What has been your experience working with small suppliers that distribute organic cacao products?

- 6. How do you determine to purchase organic cacao from new manufacturers?
- 7. What negative experiences, if any, have you encountered with small organic cacao distributors?
- 8. What factors have led to negative experiences with small organic cacao distributors?
- 9. What obstacles have you found entering the New York City market?
- 10. What other information can you provide that might provide a better understanding of the challenges faced in this industry?

Retail owners of organic cacao in the New York City market received the questions. I asked the questions from the perspective of how these owners would choose to conduct business with a small organic cacao company. These interview questions related to the research question by attempting to find the advantages and limitations of small organic cacao companies establishing distribution channels in the New York City market. The interview questions may present biases that may exist for owners choosing to conduct business with small wholesale companies. For example, interview questions 5, 6, and 9 could potentially present biases an owner may have regarding small organic wholesale companies. Identification of biases in owners is consistent with the research question because the goal was to explore the factors that would affect small organic cacao wholesalers establishing distribution channels in the New York City Market.

The data are related to the conceptual framework of this study to determine if disruptive innovation theory is an appropriate strategy for small organic cacao wholesalers in the New York City market. In particular, questions 6, 7, 8, and 9 can

reveal what innovative steps a small organic cacao wholesaler can take to gain entry into the New York City market. The goal was to identify and explore strategies and methods for small organic cacao companies entering the market. I grouped each strategy identified into themes to organize the data for analysis. These particular themes relate to the conceptual framework of the study.

I used the NVivo® software to code and organize data from the participants' responses. The objective was to identify and establish patterns from the gathered data and link correspondence from different categories. The plan was to use the NVivo® software to create code levels and organize themes and patterns identified from the data. The concept-mapping feature of NVivo® software aids in visualizing the relationships of the interpreted themes, and the NVivo® software is a valuable tool to organize the data in a manner that is conducive and effective in this study (Go, Ma Pei, & Su Xio, 2013).

Crowston, Allen, and Heckman (2012) found software systems that process text in human languages benefit researchers because the systems partially automate qualitative data analysis, which has a direct affect on content analysis by semi-automatically extracting theoretical evidence from text. The objective was to analyze transcripts from the interviews to understand how participants solved distribution challenges and to understand the effect on the performance of various problem-solving approaches adopted by different organizations. The plan was to use NVivo software to assist in data analysis, which enables me to explore large data sets in depth.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

Hirdes et al. (2013) found factors that undermine the quality of data in real-world situations include poor training, systematic biases in reporting financial incentives, and avoidance of negative consequences of unfavorable findings. The objective was to withdraw my personal perspectives in the data gathering, analysis, and interpretation processes. In addition, I identified knowledgeable, experienced participants in the interview based on their years in the industry. Participants received no financial incentives for contributions. The goal was to transmit the true essence of the participant's professional experience, although maintaining reflexivity throughout the study.

The credibility of this study largely depends on how I collected and analyzed data. Guo, Ma Pei, and Su Xioa (2013) illustrated dynamic reliability assessment is data collected automatically, although the component is in the real environment. The plan was to take detailed field notes during the interview and to transcribe each in-depth interview to indicate pauses and overlaps in the audio data. Camfield and Palmer-Jones (2013) posited qualitative data relates to the time and skills required to create research materials of sufficient quality.

Validity

Street and Ward (2007) found reviewers question validity by: (a) questioning whether the case provided an accurate representation of the significant events; (b) the order that the events occurred; (c) whether important facts were missing; and (d) the importance of events relative to time. When a study has high validity, the probability of

rival explanations decreases (Simmerman & Swanson, 2001). The goal was purposeful selection of participants to ensure the probabilities of themes are equally distributed. The intent was to use an interview protocol ensuring an identical scripted interview process and questions to enhance the validity of the data. Data saturation can be achieved with small samples as long as the participants possess a certain degree of expertise in the domain of inquiry (Guest, Bunce, & Johnson, 2006). Data saturation is reached when no new data, no new coding, no new themes emerge, and the study can be replicated to reach the same results (Francis et al., 2010). The intent was to enhance transferability by thoroughly describing the research concept and the assumptions that were central to the research.

The objective was to provide in-depth descriptions of the phenomena and participants in relation to their professional experiences. Torrance (2012) found that methodological triangulation requires two or more data sources to give a fuller informative picture of what is going on, which is more valid than using a single data source. I used methodological triangulation. The objective was to use two interview groups that would answer the same interview questions, and supporting documentation to triangulate this study. Moreover, I employed the member checking process to validate data in this study. Torrance (2012) stated respondent validation occurs when the researcher verifies participant contributions by checking for accuracy of initial data, including inquiring if participants have more to add, and asking participants if their account is accurate, and complete.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I provided the methods to collect and analyze the data for the study. In Section 2, the objectives were to elaborate and discuss in detail data collection instruments, techniques, organization, analysis, reliability, and validity. In Section 3, I categorize and interpreted data in an attempt to ascertain the true essence of each participant's professional experience. Section 3 includes subsections applicable to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, and recommendations for further studies.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Section 3 of this study includes results, conclusions, and reflections of the study. I discuss the responses from participants in the face-to-face in-depth interviews, provide themes from the collected responses, and provide conclusions from the data collected. Presentation of the findings, applications to professional practice, implications for social changes, recommendations for action, recommendations for further study, reflections, and summary with study conclusions are subsections in this section.

Overview of Study

Innovative distribution strategies of organic cacao in the New York City area are important to small businesses creating distribution channels in the area. Peterkova and Gruberova (2012) posited that small organic cacao businesses use innovative distribution strategies to increase revenue streams and deter customers from high cost channels. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies small physical commodities firm owners need to establish a distribution channel within the commodities market to enhance profits. The research question was as follows: What strategies do small physical wholesale commodities firm owners use to establish distribution channels within the commodities market? The participants in this study addressed strategies for enhancing profits in the New York City market. The participants' responses from the interview were interpreted to create themes through the NVivo® software, and then the themes were analyzed with references to the literature on effective business practices, disruptive innovation theory, and theory of constraints presented in the conceptual framework of this study. I found that price point strategies, B2B relationships, differentiation, strategic

locations, sufficient operating capital, and customer relationships were key components of effective strategies to enhance profits in the organic cacao industry.

Presentation of the Findings

In this study, I used six participants for in-depth face-to-face interviews. Three of the participants were owners that had been in business for 5 or more years, and three of the participants were owners that had been in business for less than 5 years. All of the participants were located in New York City. The participants were interviewed at their locations. Participants were identified with numbers 1 through 6 to follow the confidentiality guidelines outlined in the signed consent forms. The participants agreed to participate in this study and spoke freely, answering all 10 interview questions. The interviews were recorded using Apple® voice recorder software, then transferred the collected data to a personal computer. I transcribed the audio interviews into Microsoft Word document format and entered them into the NVivo® software. In addition, I gathered artifacts, documentation, and field notes from each participant to support strategies for enhancing profits in the organic cacao distribution channels. Once I interpreted the data, each participant was called via telephone to complete the member check process and for data triangulation. I coded the data in NVivo® software, and themes and conclusions were developed.

Themes

I identified six themes from the participants, which were price point strategy, B2B relationships, differentiation, strategic locations, lack of operating capital, and customer relationships. I developed these themes from interpreting the participants' responses from

the in-depth interviews. I related these themes to the literature review and conceptual framework.

Price Point Strategy

The first theme was price point strategy. All of the participants except one indicated that price point strategies were a major factor in sustaining a competitive advantage. Participant 1 posited,

When we meet with a new manufacturer, we try to get the best selling items from them and try to make a deal if they can give us any free goods because sometimes they offer us deals like if you buy three we give you three. So we look for the good price because in the very beginning, free items honestly.

Acquiring organic products that have brand recognition and great price was the biggest concern for Participant 1. In addition, acquiring free products from new organic cacao manufacturers was important. Small businesses do not want to take the risk of acquiring new products and not be able to see them, so retailers attempt to get free products for the first order, which are called "free fills." Participant 1 stated,

the difference between small and large distributors is the small ones, you know is for the pricing because when you work with the large companies they usually give you a price break down because small companies they have a tight budget, so they don't lower their prices so much. So the main point I think is if you have expired items large companies usually give you full credit, but small ones no.

All of the owners indicated that being able to negotiate price points with suppliers was pivotal to beginning a new relationship with suppliers. Wholesale price points typically

are lower and more flexible than retail price points (Ellickson et al., 2012). Price points can determine if a relationship exists between organic cacao product manufacturers and retailers (Williamson, 2012). Van Rompay et al. (2012) posited that small businesses have to price their goods or services with balance, so their product is not overpriced or underpriced. Participant 6 stated, "the profit margin is low on each product, so if you don't purchase them at good price from the supplier you will lose money. Because if its expensive, it will just sit on the shelf and nobody will buy." Small businesses do not want to purchase organic cacao products that stay in inventory for a long period of time. Specifically, retailers do not want to use their shelf space for products that do not sell. The majority of participants indicated that high prices and brand recognition were the major contributing factors of difficulty of selling organic cacao products.

However, Participant 4 stated, "All of our products have to be of the highest quality, this way price don't matter to customer." New organic-centric and natural food establishments have been increasingly entering the grocery market; however, these establishments have typically reported pricing higher than conventional supermarkets (Cuellar & Brunomonti, 2014). These new establishments focus on the quality of the organic and natural products rather than low prices (Marasteanu et al., 2014). I observed Participant 4's location was in an affluent neighborhood, and the clientele served was comprised of working professionals and tourists.

Price point strategies for small organic distributors have a direct relationship to disruptive innovation theory. Disruptive innovation is a powerful means of broadening and developing new markets and providing new functionality, which may disrupt existing

market linkages (Yu & Chieh Chang, 2010). Small and medium-size companies in the organic cacao market have to create a competitive advantage against confectionery-chocolate companies with brand recognition such as Cadbury, Hershey, and Nestle (Allen, 2011). Companies must find innovative ways to price their organic products that sustain a competitive advantage.

Theory of constraints directly relates to price point strategies for small organic cacao companies. Small organic cacao businesses have to identify the constraints that affect profits and establishing distribution channels (Olgethorpe & Heron, 2013). The majority of participants indicated that they receive better price points from suppliers of organic cacao products when they purchase higher volumes, which requires more operating capital. For small organic cacao businesses, increasing operating capital is a constraint.

B2B Relationships

The second theme was B2B relationships. Growers, manufacturers, wholesalers/brokers, and retailers are all parts of the supply chain in the organic cacao market. Choi et al. (2013) illustrated that B2B networks are complex and have multiple tiers of indirect channel participants with products bought and sold by a variety of industrial, retail, institutional, commercial, wholesale, or retail organizations. Building and maintaining relationships throughout the supply chain benefits small organic cacao companies. All of the participants indicated that managing relationships with supplier and manufacturers were a key component to their success. Synergies with businesses in the supply chain that have abundant resources enable managers' access to knowledge, which

managers combine with internal knowledge to pursue disruptive innovation opportunities (Classen et al., 2012).

Establishing and maintaining a B2B relationship requires time and patience. B2B transactions typically are more complex and require longer sales cycles than business-to-customer relationships (Schwepler & Good, 2011). Participant 2 stated, "to start a new relationship, we listen to what the salesperson has to say. We look at the product. We see what they sold, what type of clientele they have, and that's how we make our decisions." B2B networks are critical to value networks for small businesses in the organic cacao industry, and may enhance profits in the distribution channels (Vea-Vazques et al., 2013).

Participants were divided equally on their preference of working with large supplier/distributors versus small suppliers/distributors except for Participant 4 and 5. Participant 4 stated,

With small companies I have had glitches here and there, and things are bound to happen. But I can tell you stories about the big distributors. But I don't have stories of rage in me about the small ones. I only have rage about the big ones.

Conflict may damage B2B relationships and affect the growth of small firms (Ganesan et al., 2010). Conversely, Participant 5 stated,

We don't really have disadvantages working with large distributors. Quite frankly, we prefer large distributors over small ones because of our pricing needs. I would also say reliability is a major factor. We have to be able to trust that our suppliers will supply products on time and pretty much maintain consistent quality.

Participant 3 stated,

We have a distributor that is big named company. Easy to work with this company. They have good products, give us good price, customers like it, you know brand recognition. Most of the brand I carry is from there because customers like and if your customer want something I order right away with this big named company.

All of the participants indicated that suppliers should maintain the same quality products with competitive prices and be reliable in terms of delivery of the products. Chinomona (2013) posited, from a small and medium enterprise perspective, dimensions of relationship (cooperation, relationship commitment, relationship satisfaction, and trust) influence power in relationships, and legitimate power has the most significant effect on distribution relationships. Trust is the foundation of managing relationships within the supply chain for small organic cacao companies.

Differentiation

The third theme was differentiation. Differentiation strategies are used by small organic cacao companies to set themselves apart from their competition. Bright and Coll (2012) defined disruptive innovations as an innovation that is a catalyst to create new market and value network. Differentiating products are a way for small organic cacao businesses to create a new market and value network. Participant 4 stated, "See we have a small store and we never expanded because there isn't that much good stuff to put into a store. A store 2-3 times this size. I mean there just isn't, you have to separate the wheat from the chaff. You could fill shelves of course but not with really good interesting

premium stuff you know. That's why I would use the word curate because that denotes what I am trying to do here." It was observed that Participant 4's business carried the lines of organic products the other participants businesses did not acquire. Participant 4 indicated that their strategy was to identify small organic cacao manufacturers that produce quality products and price their products at a premium in their location.

Participant 4 stated, "I have to see the ingredients, and I have to have it sampled. It has to be certified, and have to fit with everything else in the store. Price is not a big deal here."

Marketing approaches may help differentiate between companies based on background factors such as the financial and competitive situation, the industry and the competence of marketing people involved (Lehtinen, 2011). Participant 5 indicated that they differentiate their products by packaging, marketing, and e-commerce. Kohlbacher and Hang (2011) posited disruptive innovation either introduces an affordable product or service that increases access and ability by becoming easier for customers who historically lacked the resources, or helps consumers be more efficient in their current behavior pattern. By placing their products for sale online on platforms such as Ebay® and Amazon®, Participant 5 is reaching non-traditional customers that normally could only purchase their products in their storefront. New technologies have created new strategies to access markets, and practice of multichannel retailing expanded exponentially (Nieto & Santamaria, 2010). Participant 5 had private label brands that the other participants did not. Participant 5 stated, "We carry a specialty line of four products the we developed on our own. We have Organic Peanut Butter Bon Bons in milk and dark. They come in 4 pieces and 9 pieces, and a 4 piece Organic Wink of the Rabbit

Caramels." Private label marketing campaigns are increasing in the organic cacao market, and large manufacturing firms and their brand managers face serious challenges competing with these products (Marton-Partal, 2012). Consumers' perceptions of brands can influence their buying behavior regarding national brands and private labels.

In addition, it was observed that Participant 5 offered a loyal customer reward program. The loyalty reward program was based on the premise of signing customers up for the program, requesting their email address, tracking their orders, and offering customers discounts on a sliding scale when consumers purchased a certain amount of products. Collecting customers' emails and social media usernames also enabled Participant 5 to market their products when they have sales campaigns and events at the store.

Small organic cacao companies that provide online retail channels provide consumers convenience, which enhances the consumer experience (Xiz, Xizo, & Zhang, 2013). All of the participants except Participant 4 and Participant 6 offer their products for sale on the internet. I observed each website from the four participants that had one. All of the websites were professional in appearance; however, each website presented the organic cacao products differently. For example, Participant 1's website provided an abundance of information on each organic cacao product. The origin of the bean, the flavor profile, customer reviews, and recipes were all included in the product descriptions, which differentiated it from the other websites. Conversely, Participant 3's website was limited with just the name and price of the product. However, Participant 3 offered a fresh juice menu made with organic cacao products, which none of the other

participants sold their organic cacao in juice form. Euchner (2012) found that innovation results combining existing skills, which small organic cacao businesses are adopting by providing healthy chocolate products. Participant 4 was strongly against food products sold online, and stated, "The most challenging thing is the dilution, I can honestly say like places like Wholefoods. I mean now you can these products in any number of places. People are buying the things on the computer now, which is ridiculous! I don't agree with that one bit!"

Strategic Locations

The fourth theme was strategic locations. All of the participants indicated the location of their business was a direct factor of them enhancing profits in their distribution channels. The importance of location factors in the entrepreneurial and business development bridges the gap by investigating the moderating effect of location on the relationship between individual determinants, external factors, and firm characteristics. I observed that all of the participants were on streets with a high volume of pedestrians. The exception was Participant 2, which was located on a street with a low volume of pedestrians. Location of a small organic cacao business can factor into the success realized by that company. Roslin and Rosnan (2012) stated the difference between selecting the right location determines failure and success, and found a good retail location provides a retailer with strategic advantages that is difficult for competitors to imitate.

Participant 3 stated, "We are in a great place here to serve all of our customers. We are right next to four major colleges, offices are everywhere over here. We have people walk in and buy all of the time." For small organic cacao businesses, advertising may be a constraint because of the cost; however, the location of the business can make it visible to customers that normally would not see the business. Small organic cacao business locations are long-term strategic investments for retailers (Pterkova & Gruberova, 2012). Participant 5 stated, "We are a luxury chocolate boutique. We service the affluent crowd on Park Ave." Participant 5's business location was a strategic investment to sell luxury products. Conversely, Participant 6 was in a low-income neighborhood with discounted organic cacao products. I observed customers in Participant 5's business being very knowledgeable about organic products in general; however, I observed the opposite in Participant 6's location. Participant 6 stated, "My biggest obstacle entering the New York City market is trying to convince consumers how beneficial an item of food is for the body."

Sufficient Operating Capital

The fifth theme was sufficient operating capital. Dalci and Kosan (2012) posited a constraint was anything that prevents an organization achieving its goal, and there is always at least one constraint in the system at any given time. Small businesses in the organic cacao industry are challenged with maintaining the necessary operating capital to support their operating needs, and to grow their businesses. Financial constraints are the inability of a firm to raise the necessary amounts of capital to finance its innovation activity.

Participant 1 stated, "I expanded my business to Queens, you know Sunnyside.

But unfortunately we were unable to compete with the economic crisis in 2008, so I had

to close two stores. One small like almost 2,000 square feet. Small gourmet shop like 1,000 square feet for Turkish grocery and we couldn't survive because rent was high, and everything was going up you know. If you want to open this kind of business in New York, especially in the city, I think you should have back up money. Very serious back up money! I mean if you invest \$2,000,000 you should have \$1,000,000 extra for backup because too much competition." The lack of operating capital caused Participant 1 to close two stores. Chan, Lu, and Zhang (2013) posited firms are more financially constrained, which have higher growth rates and face uncertainty, exhibit a higher marginal value of cash holdings. Social capital was an essential resource for small firms that lack financial resources (Grnum, Verreynne, & Kastelle, 2012). Participant 1 had several employees and more locations compared to the other participants.

Participant 6 stated, "Let me tell you, it is not easy! Rent is so high! I don't have a man paying my bills and feeding my family. Just a startup with four walls. So it is very, very, very costly. You probably need three times more than you invested because nobody know you exist and what you sell you understand. You have to have money for rent and lights, water, phone, and garbage. Every business must have a sticker on their door which was more money. For sanitation to come, I pay \$600 a month. They nickel and dime you at every corner!" Participant 6 expressed that there a lot of fees to legitimately run a business in New York City, and these fees are added on to the normal business expenses, which they also perceive was high. All of the participants expressed that having available operating capital and access to a line of credit are key components of surviving in the New York City market. The process of acquiring sufficient and adequate financing was

fraught with difficulties, especially for small and new ventures (Goochoco-Bautista, Sotocinal, & Wang, 2014). Participant 6 indicated that they received a small business loan in 2011; however, they were experiencing difficulty in repaying the loan.

Build Customer Relationships

The sixth theme was building customer relationships. All of the participants indicated that customer service gave them an advantage against their competitors. I observed all of the owners actively engaging their customers, and providing them with product information. The service dominant concept implies that customers create value by consuming the products, and customer active participation in the value creation process was essential (Gorgievski, Ascalon, & Stephane, 2011). By engaging and being interactive with customers, small business owners can improve their service and create value from the information that they learn from their customers. Participant 2 stated, "Small organic cacao suppliers actually care about the stores that they sell to and people." They want to know how it is selling, how it is doing, what do the customers ask for, and what do they want. You just don't get that with large companies. No personal touch. It is challenging because we have to give a lot of personal attention to all of our customers. Make sure they are satisfied when they walk out the door. Make sure they don't get expired products. Make sure the products are always fresh, tasty, and put in the right places. I guess if we are talking about food because we have to be very careful because people digest food, and you don't want to get them sick." Gallego, Fortunato, Rossi, Korol, and Moretton (2013), posited efficient management of food safety risks requires

the consideration of the amounts of potentially recalled products, affected regions/customers, and logistics efforts connected solve the safety problem.

I used field notes to compare and contrast three participants with five or more years in business, and three participants with less than 5 years' experience. The three participants with five or more years of experience have similarities, which are Participants 1, 4, and 5. For example, each one of these participants has multiple strategic locations in New York City, multiple employees, and professional marketing material. Marketing material came in the form of brochures, business cards, menus, and flyers handed out to pedestrians outside. Participant 1 has a commercial that airs on the local channels. All three of these participants had renovated locations, and their locations were organized in appearance. Their websites were professionally designed interactive websites.

Participants 1, 4, and 5 all had value added services that they offered their customers. For example, each of these participants has a loyal customer reward program. They sign customers up by requesting email addresses and social media handles. Then they offer discounts when customers make a certain level of purchase, which was different for each establishment. Participants 1, 4, and 5 all used the emails and social media handles to simultaneously introduce new products and offer sales to these customers. In addition, customers can leave feedback about products or services. Vega-Vazquez, Revilla-Camacho, and Cossio-Silva (2013) posited co-creation requires the building of experience and the resolving of problems with a combined effort between the

parts that make up the relationship, and the retailers value creation abilities are at the point of interaction between the customer and the company.

Participants 1, 4, and 5 all stated that they did not have any challenges entering new organic cacao products. In response to question 9, Participant 1 stated, "I can't say that I have. The store has been here 44 years. We owned it for 38, so none really to speak of. It was my fathers before me. I have been here since I was 11 years old, and I owned it for 21 years." Participants 1, 4, and 5 were confident in introducing new products because of their existing customer base.

Participant 2, 3, and 6 owned their businesses for less than 5 years. All three of these participants owned only one location. In addition, each participant did not have employees. Instead, they were responsible for managing every aspect of the their business. I observed these participants performing multiple task at once while interacting with their customers. Chan, Lu, and Zhang (2013) posited surviving with a lack of resources, accessible to larger firms in the same industry, creates unique challenges for small businesses. Participant 3 was the only participant out of these three participants that has a website for the business; however, the website was limited and was not interactive with customers. Participants 2, 3, and 6 all had brochures, fliers, and business cards to market their organic cacao products.

Applications to Professional Practice

The findings of this study are applicable to suppliers and retailers of organic cacao products in the New York City area. Small wholesalers and retailers of organic cacao may benefit from the strategies identified and implemented from similar

organizations in New York City. The six themes identified were price point strategies, B2B relationships, differentiation, strategic location, shortage of operating capital, and building customer relationships supported strategies to enhance profits in the distribution channel in the organic cacao industry. Entrepreneurs that are thinking about starting a small organic cacao business in the New York City can use the conclusions in this study to assist them with their decision. Moreover, established small organic companies in the New York City area can use this study to gain insight on their competitors' strategies.

Implications for Social Change

Communities and individuals may benefit from this study from the information provided about organic cacao products. Organic cacao has health benefits, and is an alternative to confectionery chocolate products. Delbourgo (2011) posited that organic cacao products have health benefits such as antioxidants, magnesium, calcium, and dietary supplements. There are health initiatives sponsored by local companies in New York City. These companies promote healthier lifestyles for individuals in the community. The common goals for these companies to fight diseases such as heart disease, diabetes, and obesity. Tokede, Gaziano, and Djousse (2011) posited organic cacao products reduce risk of diseases such as cardiovascular disease. Organic cacao is a healthy snack alternative to traditional confectionery chocolate products. Nastase et al. (2011) stated more consumers know organic cacao products as a health alternative snack, and consider these products to have nutritional value. Small organic cacao businesses are capable of gaining market share because established chocolate companies are not marketing to health-conscious consumers (Crozier et al., 2012). Introducing new organic

cacao products to the New York Tri-State area offers consumers healthier eating choices.

Cuellar and Brunomonti (2014) posited that new organic and natural food establishments have been increasingly entering the grocery market.

In addition, the strategies introduced to enhance profits may increase economic growth in the local communities in the New York Tri-State area. Bright and Coll (2012) stated disruptive innovation is the catalyst for new markets and the creating value networks. Small businesses create employment, provides benefits for employees, and provide innovation to local communities. Koen et al. (2011) stated small businesses benefit from developing networks and gain innovative strategies through these networks. Nieto and Santanmaria (2010) posited innovative capability is an important component of achieving a competitive advantage for small businesses because of an increasingly changing market. The continuous development of new products and processes is necessary for sustainability, profitability, and growth. Gummerus (2013) posited managers have a more systematic view on value. Sustainability involves the local community, and small businesses have a responsibility to their local communities. Owners of small organic cacao companies may create value for their local communities in a multitude of ways.

Recommendations for Action

I recommend that small organic company owners strategically negotiate lower prices with suppliers/manufacturers of organic cacao products to gain higher margins after resale of these products. Smed and Andersen (2012) stated determining prices that are not too high for customers, is challenging for small businesses that are considering

their supply chain and operation expenses. Price point strategies require small business owners to negotiate advantageous price points with suppliers and distributors. Gaining lower pricing points than competitors in the retail organic cacao industry will enhance profits. Xia et al. (2013) posited pricing strategies affect the profit and growth of firms in the organic cacao industry. There is a direct relationship between small businesses and pricing strategies in the New York Tri-State area. Marasteanu et al. (2014) stated margin is typically low in the organic cacao market, and small firms have to be aware of how prices affect their profit margins. Noordhoff et al. (2011) stated in B2B relationships, the higher the quantity purchased, the lower the price point compared to the retail prices.

The second recommendation is to build strong relationships with businesses throughout the supply chain. Building strong relationships with suppliers and distributors throughout the supply chain is important for the success of small organic cacao retailers. Lowik et al. (2012) stated implementing activities internally and externally are challenges for companies to manage. Small organic cacao companies may overcome this challenge by using their relationships within their supply chains. Childerhouse and Towill (2011) found a significant relationship between supply chain integration and increased business performance. Small business owners can maintain a sustainable advantage through social capital. Gronum, Verreynne, and Kastelle, 2012) posited social capital is an important asset for small firms that lack financial resources.

The third recommendation is to differentiate the products and services provided.

Bagdare and Jain (2013) found customer experience is an important factor of differentiation and competitive advantage, and suggested each experience is unique,

resulting in a subjective and personal evaluation by a customer. Small organic cacao companies can implement added value activities to separate themselves from competitors such as customer reward programs, educate customers of the health value of organic cacao, and provide recipes for customers to use organic cacao products. Packaging of organic cacao products can effectively differentiate products from competitors. Tanja-Dijkstra (2012) stated packaging designs shape consumers' perceptions of product attributes, and product packaging increases perceived brand value and related measures such as price expectations. In addition, manufacturers, suppliers, and wholesalers have to be aware of the type of packaging they offer to organic cacao retailers. Marasteanu et al. (2014) stated it is important for new organic cacao products to have attractive packaging to appeal to the retailers' customers, which may prompt retailers to provide shelf space for these products.

The fourth recommendation is to strategically locate the business near a high volume of pedestrians shopping in the same area. Roslin and Rosnan (2012) found the difference between selecting the right location determines failure and success, and found a good retail location provides a retailer with strategic advantages that are difficult for competitors to imitate. Strategic locations include easy accessibility to the public, clean outward appearance, and a high volume of pedestrians in the area. Iyambo and Otubanjo (2013) stated that location and physical image can factor into the success realized by a company.

The fifth recommendation is to acquire a level of working capital to sustain the business in periods of unforeseen hardships. The lack of capital effects small organic

cacao companies' growth capabilities, and makes it challenging to manage daily operating activities. Lowik et al. (2012) posited small companies that lack operating and financial capital can use investors' capital, or loans from banking institutions. Small business owners need access to capital to manage daily expenses and unforeseen expenses. It is challenging for small business owners to obtain credit and bank loans.

Macht (2011) posited, business angels are private, wealthy individuals who invest large amounts of their own capital into small non-public businesses.

The sixth recommendation is to build relationships with customers, and acquire feedback from these customers to create value. Szymanoski and Jijsbrechts (2012) stated successful companies establish brand equity and have high consumer retention. Retaining customers is directly related to customers' perceived value of the business. Revilla-Camacho and Cossio-Silva (2013) stated the retailer's value creation abilities are at the point of interaction between the customer and the company. Fuchs, Prandelli, and Schreier (2010) stated that customers are gaining power because markets are becoming transparent, competition is increasing, and consumers can easily retrieve information about products they purchase. Small businesses can build rapport with their customers and create a personal experience for each customer.

Recommendations for Further Research

The first recommendation for future study is the language and cultural barrier of owners and their customers. It was observed in the field that small business owners in the NewYork Tri-State area are multicultural with English being their second or third language. I observed customers having difficulty communicating with owners and

employees about organic cacao products in some locations, while other locations did not have these challenges. The language and cultural barriers of the owners/employees and customers may be factors in enhancing profits in the organic cacao industry.

The second recommendation is to explore if directly sourcing from organic cacao growers enhances profits in the New York Tri-State area. Working with suppliers directly, developing a brand, and marketing the product may be more beneficial to small retailers of organic cacao than purchasing their organic cacao from large distributors. Some small organic cacao retailers purchase their products from large and small distributors; however, they rarely purchase directly from the growers of organic cacao. In an increased globalized economy, direct access to the growers of organic cacao is lower than it has been in the past.

The third recommendation is to study the effect of e-commerce in the organic cacao industry. Traditional storefronts are now offering their products online to reach more customers. Some organic cacao businesses do not offer their products online, and may be at a competitive disadvantage by not offering products online.

Reflections

Before I conducted this study, I thought that small organic cacao retailers were not prevalent in the New York Tri-State area. However, I learned that there are several organic cacao retailers in this specific area that compete on a daily basis with large competitors. The small organic cacao owners cater to their niche market segment, and are successful accessing their markets. There was a high volume of small business owners that fit the criteria for this study.

I scheduled appointments with each participant. Organizing and scheduling interview appointments with participants was challenging. They all had busy schedules, and all of their schedules were subject to change without notice. I had to reschedule appointments with participants multiple times and had to interview them when they were available. Small business owners have a multitude of tasks to complete on any given day, and sparing 15-20 minutes is challenging for them. Some of these small business owners did not have employees, so I postponed interviews as customers entered their establishment. I was able to coordinate with each participant for the best time to interview at his or her establishment, and I completed the interviews within the time I specified to participants. All of the participants were accommodating and enthusiastic about participating in this study.

The participants answered interview questions freely and honestly. The responses of the participants gave me new insight into the organic cacao industry in the New York Tri-State area. Specifically, one of my preconceived notions was small organic cacao companies had negative experiences with small distributors. All six of the participants indicated that they had no negative experiences with small distributors. All participants stated that questions 7 and 8 were not applicable. Some of these retailers preferred working with small distributors versus large distributors because they believed they could acquire unique products that their competitors did not acquire.

Summary and Study Conclusions

Enhancing profits in the distribution channels of small organic cacao companies requires a holistic approach in the New York Tri-State area. Companies should focus on

multiple components to enhance profits in their distribution channels. The key components I identified in this study were price point strategy, B2B relationships, differentiation, strategic location, lack of operating capital, and building customer relationships. Strategically addressing all of these components enhances small organic cacao companies' profits in the New York Tri-State area. Each of these six components has a direct relationship with small organic cacao businesses. The small business owners that participated in this study have all indicated that each of the six factors identified affected their businesses. The small businesses that addressed these components in their business models achieved sustainability, and a competitive advantage.

In addition, adding value to products and services by using customer feedback enhanced profits. For example, loyal customer reward programs, and providing a history of the origin of the organic cacao products helped enhance profits. Reward programs offered incentives for customers to purchase organic cacao products at a discount.

Reward programs simultaneously enabled small cacao business access to their customers that they did not possess previously. Marketing on social media is advantageous to small organic cacao companies because of the low cost associated with these social platforms. Small businesses can use social media platforms to create value for their customers by introducing sales, inviting loyal customers to special events, and receiving feedback from customers. Receiving feedback can directly help businesses improve their operating activities. Vrgovic et al. (2012) posited leveraging existing knowledge, resources, and feedback processes resulting from company decisions, have a role in building customer relationships. Building personal relationships with customers is a way that small organic

cacao businesses can maintain a competitive advantage against larger competitors. Large companies are impersonal, and small companies can create a personalization experience for their customers.

References

- Acharya, A. S., Prakash, A., Saxena, P., & Nigam, A. (2013). Sampling: Why and how of it? *Indian Journal of Medical Specialties*, 4(2), 330-333. doi:10.7713/ijms.2013.0032
- Ackar, D., Lendic, K., Valek, M., Subaric, D., Milicevic, B., Babic, J., & Nedic, I. (2013). Cocoa polyphenols: Can we consider cocoa and chocolate as potential functional food. *Journal of Chemistry*, 2013, 1-7. doi:10.1155/2013/289392
- Al-Dmour, H., Al'Zu'bi, Z. F., & Kakeesh, D. (2013). The effect of services marketing mix elements on customer-based brand equity: An empirical study on mobile telecom recipients in Jordan. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 8(11), 13-26. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n11p13
- Alexopoulos, K., Papakostas, N., Mourtzix, D., & Chryssolouris, G. (2011). A method for comparing flexibility performance for the lifecycle of manufacturing systems under capacity planning constraints. *International Journal of Production**Research*, 49, 3307-3317. doi:1080/00207543.2010/482566
- Allen, L. L. (2011). Chocolate fortunes. *China Business Review*, *38*(3), 28-31. Retrieved from http://www.chinabusinessreview.com/
- Alshekhli, O., Foo, D. Y., Ching Lik, H., & Chung Lim, L. (2011). Process simulation and debottlenecking for an industrial cocoa manufacturing process. *Food & Bioproducts Processing: Transactions of the Institution of Chemical Engineers Part C*, 89, 528-536. doi:10.1016/j.fpb.2010.09.013
- Aremu, M., & Bamiduro, J. (2012). Marketing mix practice as a determinant of

- entrepreneurial business performance. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 7(1), 205-213. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v7n1p205
- Arghode, V. (2012). Qualitative and quantitative research: Paradigmatic differences.

 Global Education Journal, 2012(4), 155-163. Retrieved from http://franklinpublishing.net/globaleducation.html
- Arya, A., & Pfeiffer, T. (2012). Manufacturer-retailer negotiations in the presence of an oligopolistic input market. *Production & Operations Management*, 21, 534-546. doi:10.1111/j/1937-5956.2011.01292.x
- Akyuz, G, A., & Erkan, T. E. (2010). Supply chain performance measurement: A literature review. *International Journal of Production Research*, 48, 5137-5155. doi:10.1080/00207540903089536
- Austin, R. D., Nolan, R. L., & O'Donnell, S. (2009). The technology manager's journey:

 An extended narrative approach to education technical leaders. *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, 8, 337-355.

 doi:10.5465/AMLE.2009.44287935
- Avery, J., Steenburgh, T., Deighton, J., & Caravella, M. (2012). Adding bricks to clicks:

 Predicting the patterns of cross-channel elasticities over time. *Journal of Marketing*, 76(3), 96-111. doi:10.1509/jm.09.0081
- Bagdare, S., & Jain, R. (2013). Measuring retail customer experience. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management*, 41, 790-804. doi:10.1108/IJRDM-08-2012-0084
- Barbour, A. (2010, June). Exploring some ethical dilemmas and obligations of the

- ethnographer. *Ethnography and Education*, *5*(2), 152-173. doi:10.1080/17457823.2010.493399
- Barrientos, S. (2014). Gendered global production networks: Analysis of cocoa-chocolate sourcing. *Regional Studies*, 48, 791-803. doi:10.1080/00343404.2013.878799
- Bei, J. (2012). An evaluation of critical factors influencing product innovation in the food industry: A case study of China Mengniu Dairy Company. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 7(3), 104-110. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v7n3p104
- Berck, P., Leibtag, E., Solis, A., & Villas-Boas, S. (2009). Patterns of pass-through of commodity price shocks to retail prices. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*, 91, 1456-1461. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8276.2009.01364.x
- Birjandi, P., & Bagherkazemi, M. (2011). From face-to-face to paired oral proficiency interviews: The nut is yet to be cracked. *English Language Teaching*, 4(2), 169-175. doi:10.5539/elt.v4n2p169
- Booyens, I. (2011). Are small, medium and micro sized enterprises engines of innovation? The reality in South Africa. *Science & Public Policy (SPP)*, 38(1), 67-78. doi:10.3152/030234211X12834251302445
- Borousan, E., Sharifian, N., Hajiabolhassani, A., & Hazrati, S. (2011). Evaluating effect of knowledge management in sales forecasting: Evidence from Iran's food retail industry. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 6(10), 213-220. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v6n10p213
- Bosona, T., Nordmark, I., Gebresenbet, G., & Ljungberg, D. (2013). GIS-base analysis of integrated food distribution network in local food supply chain. *International*

- Journal of Business & Management, 8(17), 13-34. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n17p13
- Brehe, T. A., & Coll, E. (2012). A disruptive innovation that will transform water conservation performance. *Journal: American Water Works Association*, 104(10), 60-63. doi:10.5942/jawwa.2012.104.0134
- Brettel, M., Engelen, A., Muller, T., & Schilike, O. (2011). Distribution channel choice of new entrepreneurial ventures. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice*, *35*, 683-708. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6520.2010.00387.x
- Camfield, L., & Palmer-Jones, R. (2013). Improving the quality of development research:

 What could archiving qualitative data for reanalysis and revisiting research sites

 contribute. *Progress in Development Studies*, 13(4), 323-338.

 doi:10.1177/1464993413490481
- Chan, H. H., Lu, Y., & Zhang, H. F. (2013). The effect of financial constraints, investment policy, product market competition and corporate governance on the value of cash holdings. *Accounting & Finance*, *53*(2), 339-366. doi:10.1111/j.1467-629X.2011.00463.x
- Chandra, Y., Styles, C., & Wilkinson, I. (2012). An opportunity-based view of rapid internationalization. *Journal of International Marketing*, 20(1), 74-102. doi:10.1509/jim.10.0147
- Chang, S., & Wang, K. (2014). Investigating the antecedents and consequences of an overall store price image in retail settings. *Journal of Marketing Theory & Practice*, 22, 299-314. doi:10.2753/MTP1069-6679220305
- Chatterjee, S. (2013). Simple rules for designing business models. *California*

- Management Review, 55(2), 97-124. doi:10.1525/cmr.2013.55.2.97
- Chen, B. P., & Nicholas, C. (2012). Achieving optimal financial and strategic transaction outcomes for small to mid-sized privately funded start-ups. *Journal of Commercial Biotechnology*, *18*(2), 55-59. doi:10.5912/jcb.531
- Chen, P., Williams, C., & Agarwal, R. (2012). Growing pains: Pre-entry experience and the challenge of transition to incumbency. *Strategic Management Journal*, *33*, 252-276. doi:10.1002/smj.954
- Chi, N., Chung, Y., & Tsai, W. (2011). How do happy leaders enhance team success?

 The mediating roles of transformational leadership, group affective tone, and team processes. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 41, 1421-1454.

 doi:10.1111/j.15591816.2011.00767.x
- Childerhouse, P. P., & Towill, D. R. (2011). Arcs of supply chain integration.

 International Journal of Production Research, 49, 7441-7468.

 doi:10.1080/00207543.2010.524259
- Chimhundu, R. (2011). Private label marketing performance: An analysis of historical trends using theories of cumulative change and punctuate equilibrium.

 International Journal of Business & Management, 6(8), 58-65.

 doi:105539/ijbm.v6n8p58
- Chinomona, R. (2013). Dealer's legitimate power and relationship quality in gaunxi distribution channel: A social rule system theory perspective. *International Journal of Marketing Studies*, *5*(1), 42-58. doi:10.5539/ijms.v5n1p42
- Choi, T., Li, Y., & Xu, L. (2013). Channel leadership, performance and coordination in

- closed loop supply chains. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 146(1), 371-381. doi:10.1016/j.ijpe.2013.08.002
- Classen, N., Van Gils, A., Bammens, Y., & Caree, M. (2012). Accessing resources from innovation partners: The search breadth of family SMEs. *Journal of Small Business Management*, *50*(2), 191-215. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2012.00350.x
- Clement, J., Kristensen, T., & Gronhaug, K. (2013). Understanding consumers' in-store visual perception: The influence of package design features on visual attention.

 Journal of Retailing & Consumer Services, 20(2), 234-239.

 doi:10.1016/j.jretconser.2013.01.003
- Collewaert, V. (2012). Angel investors' and entrepreneurs' intentions to exit their ventures: A conflict perspective. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice*, *36*, 753-779. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6520.2011.00456.x
- Colombo, M. G., Laursen, K., Magnussom, M., & Rossi-Lamastra, C. (2012).

 Introduction: Small business and networked innovation: Organizational and managerial challenges. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 50, 181-190. doi:10.111/j.1540627X.2012.00349.x
- Crowston, K., Allen, E. E., & Heckman, R. (2012). Using natural language processing technology for qualitative data analysis. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 15, 523-543. doi:10.1080/13645579.2011.625764
- Crozier, S. J., Preston, A. G., Hurst, J. W., Payne, M. J., Hainly, L., & Miller, D. L. (2012). Cacao seeds are a "super fruit": A comparative analysis of various fruit powders and products. *Chemistry Central Journal*, *5*(1), 5-10. doi:10.1186/1752-

- Cuellar, S. S., & Brunomonti, M. (2014). Retail channel price discrimination. *Journal of Retailing & Consumer Services*, 21, 339-346.

 doi:10.1016/j.jretconser2013.06.004
- Dalci, I., & Kosan, L. (2012). Theory of constraints thinking process tools facilitate goal achievement for hotel management: A case study of improving customer satisfaction. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 21, 541-568. doi:10.1080/19368623.2012.626751
- Davidsen, A. (2013). Phenomenological approaches in psychology and health sciences.

 Qualitative Research in Psychology, 10, 318-339.

 doi:10.1080/14780887.2011.608466
- Delbourgo, J. (2011). Sir Hans Sloane's milk chocolate and the whole history of the cacao. *Social Text*, 29(1), 71-101. doi:10.1215/01642472-1210274
- Dibley, L. (2011). Analyzing narrative data using McCormack's lenses. *Nurse**Researcher, 18(3), 13-19. Retrieved from http://rcnpublishing.com/journal/nr
- Edwards, D. (2012). Innovation adventures beyond the core. *Research Technology Management*, 55(6), 33-41. doi:10.5437/08956308X5506904
- Eggink, M. (2012). Innovation system performance: How to address the measurement of a system's performance. *Journal of Innovation & Business Best Practices*, 2012, 1-9. doi:10.5171/2012.593268
- Ellickson, P., Misra, S., & Nair, H. (2012). Repositioning dynamics and pricing strategy. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 49, 750-772. doi:10.1509/jmr.11.0068

- Ellinger, A. E., Natarajarathinam, M., Adams, F. G., Gray, J., Hofman, D., & O'Marah, K. (2011). Supply chain management competency and firm financial success.

 Journal of Business Logistics, 32(3), 214-226.
 doi:10.1111/j.21581592.2011.01018.x
- Erickson, F. (2012). Qualitative research methods for science education. *Second International Handbook of Science Education*, 24, 1451-1469. doi:10.1007/978-1-4020-9041-7 93
- Euchner, J. (2012). Managing paradox. *Research Technology Management*, 55(3), 8-9. doi:10.5437/08956308X5503002
- Eun Ju, L., Rhee, Y., & Sang-Un, L. (2013). Beyond Ricardian model: An optimal commodity distribution based on absolute advantage for multi-country multi-commodity. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 8(14), 110-118. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n14p110
- Francis, J.J., Johnston, M., Robertson, C., Glidewell, L., Entwistle, V. Eccles, M. P., & Grimshaw, J. M. (2010). What is an adequate sample size? Operationalizing data saturation for theory-based interview studies. *Psychology and Health*, 25, 1229-1245. doi:10.1080/08870440903194015
- Fetters, M. D., Curry, L. A., & Creswell, J. W. (2013). Achieving integration in mixed methods designs, principles and practices. *Health Services Research*, 48, 2134-2156. doi:10.1111/1475-6773.12117
- Free NAICS Codes Look Up. (2014). North American industry classification system.

 Retrieved from www.naics.com/search.htm

- Follett, J. (2009). Choosing a food future: Differentiating among alternative food options.

 Journal of Agriculture & Environmental Ethics, 22(1), 31-51.

 doi:10.1007/s10806-008-9125-6
- Fuchs, C., Prandelli, E., & Schreier, M. (2010). The psychological effects of empowerment strategies on consumers' product demand. *Journal of Marketing*, 74(1), 65-79. doi:10.1509/jmkg.74.1.65
- Katie Gallacher, Jani Bhautesh, Deborah Morrison, Sara Macdonald, David Blane,
 Patricia Erwin, Carl R. May, Victor M. Montori, David T. Eton, Fiona Smith, G.
 David Batty, Frances S.Mair (2013). Qualitative systematic reviews of treatment
 burden in stroke, heart failure and diabetes. Methodological challenges and
 solutions. BMC Medical Research Methodology, 13(1), 10. doi:10.1186/14712288-13-10
- Gallego, A., Fortunato, M. S., Rossi, S. L., Korol, S. E., & Moretton, J. A. (2013). Case method in the teaching of food safety. *Journal of Food Science Education*, 12(3), 42-47. doi:10.1111/1541-4329.12005.
- Gambetti, R. C., Graffigna, G., & Biraghi, S. (2012). The grounded theory approach to consumer-brand engagement. *International Journal of Market Research*, *54*, 659-687. doi:10.2501/IJMR-54-5-659-687
- Ganesan, S., Brown, S., Mariadoss, B., & Ho, H. (2010). Buffering and amplifying effects of relationship commitment in business-to-business relationships. *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 47(2), 361-373. doi:10.1509/jmkr.47.2.361
- Gee, J., Loewenthal, D., & Cayne, J. (2013). Phenomenological research: The case of

- empirical phenomenological analysis and the possibility of reverie. *Counseling Psychology Review*, 28(3), 52-62. doi:10.1111/j.2044-8341.2011.02053.x
- Geyskens, I., Gielens, K., & Gijsbrechts, E. (2010). Proliferating private-label portfolios:

 How introducing economy and premium private labels influences brand choice. *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 47, 791-807. doi:10.1509/jmkr.47.5.791
- Gielens, K. (2012). New products: The antidote to private label growth? *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 49(3), 408-423. doi:10.1509/jmr.10.0183
- Goering, G. E. (2010). Distribution channel decentralization and strategic durability choice. *International Journal of the Economics of Business*, *17*(2), 167-186. doi:10.1080/13571516.2010.483086
- Golicic, S. L., & Sebastiao, H. J. (2011). Supply chain strategy in nascent markets: The role of supply chain development in the commercialization process. *Journal of Business Logistics*, *32*(3), 254-273. doi:10.1111/j.2158-1592.2011.01021.x
- Goochoco-Bautista, M., Sotocinal, N. R., & Wang, J. (2014). Corporate investments in Asian markets: Financial conditions, financial development, and financial constraints. *World Development*, 5763-5778. doi:10.1016/j.worlddev.2013.11.017
- Gorgievski, M. J., Ascalon, M., & Stephan, U. (2011). Small business owners' success criteria, a values approach to personal differences. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 49(2), 207-232. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2011.00322.x
- Govindarajan, V., Kopalle, P. K., & Danneels, E. (2011). The effects of mainstream and emerging customer orientations on radical and disruptive innovations. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 28(1), 121-132. doi:10.1111/j.1540-

- 5885.2011.00865.x
- Gronum, S., Verreynne, M., & Kastelle, T. (2012). The role of networks in small and medium-sized enterprise innovation and firm performance. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 50(2), 257-282. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2012.00353.x
- Gu, Z., & Yang, S. (2010). Quantity-discount dependent consumer preferences and competitive nonlinear pricing. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 47, 1100-1113. doi:10.1509/jmkr.47.6.1100
- Guest, G., Bunce, A., & Johnson, L. (2006). How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. *Field Methods*, 18(2), 59-82. doi:10.1177/1525822X05279903
- Guion, L. A., Diehl, D. C., & McDonald, D. (2011). *Triangulation: Establishing the validity of qualitative studies*, (Report No. FCS6014). Retrieved from http://edis.ifas.ufl.edu
- Gummerus, J. (2013). Value creation processes and value outcomes in marketing theory:

 Strangers or siblings. *Marketing Theory*, *13*(1), 19-46.

 doi:1177/1470593112467267
- Guo, Y., Ma Pei, J., & Su Xio, H. (2013). Dynamic collection of reliability-related data and reliability evaluation for internet software. *Journal of Software*, 8, 1390-1397. doi:10.430/jsw.8.6.1390-1397
- Gupta, M. M., & Andersen, S. S. (2012). Revisiting local TOC measures in an internal supply chain: A note. *International Journal of Production Research*, 50, doi:10.1080/00207543.2011.627389

- Ghan, L., & Ogawa, H. (2012). Market-demand boosting and privatization in a mixed duopoly. *Bulletin of Economic Research*, 64(1), 125-134. doi:10.1111/j/1467-8586.2010.00372.x
- Harding, S. (2012). How do I apply narrative theory? Socio-narrative theory in translation studies. *Target International Journal on Translation Studies*, 24, 286-309. doi:10.1075/target.24.2.04har
- Harrison, R. L. (2013). Using mixed methods designs in the Journal of Business Research, 1990-2010. *Journal of Business Research*, (11), 2153. doi:10.1016/j.busres.2012.01.006
- Harrison, R. L. III (2013). Using mixed methods designs in the *Journal of Business Research*. *Journal of Business Research*, 66, 2153-2162. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2012.01.006
- Hart, M. (2012). Ready for change: Transition through turbulence to reformation and transformation. New York: Palgrave MacMillan. doi:10.1057/9781137008404.
- Hess, E. D. (2010). Smart growth-creating real long-term value. *Journal of Applied Corporate Finance*, 22(2), 74-82. doi:10.1111/j.1745-6622.2010.00276.x
- Hirdes, J. P., Poss, J. W., Caldarelli, H., Fries, B. E., Morris, J. N. Teare, G. F., & Jutan, N. (2013). An evaluation of data quality in Canada's continuing care reporting system (CCRS): Secondary analyses of Ontario data submitted between 1996 and 2011. BMC Medical Informatics & Decision Making, 13(1), 1-27.
 doi:10.1186/1472-6947-13-27
- Hu, W., & Li, Y. (2012). Retail service for mixed retail and E-tail channels. Annals of

- *Operations Research*, 192(1), 151-171. doi:10.1007/s10479-010-0818-7
- Hui-Ju, C., Ya-Ling, L., & Su-Fen, C. (2011). Ethics and laws related to human subject research. *Journal of Nursing*, 58(5), 89. doi:10.1097/01.Nurse.0000408479.75208.1d
- Irvine, A. (2011). Duration, dominance and depth in telephone and face-to-face interviews: A comparative exploration. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 10, 202-220. Retrieved from http://ejournals.library.ualberta.ca/index.php/IJQM
- Irwin, S. (2013). Qualitative secondary data analysis: Ethics, epistemology and context.

 *Progress in Development Studies, 13(4), 295-306.

 doi:10.1177/1464993413490479
- Iyambo, J., & Otubanjo, O. (2013). A three-component definition of strategic marketing.

 International Journal of Marketing Studies, 5(1), 16-33.

 doi:10.5539/ijms.v5n1p16
- Jang, S. (2013). Seven disruptive innovations for future industries. *SERI Quarterly*, *6*(3), 94-98. Retrieved from http://www.seriworld.org/
- Janvier-James, A. (2012). A new introduction to supply chains and supply chain management: Definitions and theories perspective. *International Business Research*, *5*(1), 194-207. doi:10.5539/ibr.v5n1p194
- Jin, L., & Fang, L. (2011). Use postponement strategy to control ordering modification risk for collaborative production scheduling in supply chain. *In Management and Service Science*, 1-4. doi:10.1109/icmss.2011.5998369

- Kachersky, L., & Kim, H. (2011). When consumers cope with price-persuasion knowledge: The role of topic knowledge. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 27(12), 28-40. doi:10.1080/02672571003647719
- Kantor, P. (2010). The coherence of disorder: A realist approach to the politics of city regions. *Polity*, 42, 434-460. doi:10.1057/pol.2010.16
- Karakay, F., & Yannopoulos, P. (2011). Impact of market entrant characteristics on incumbent reactions to market entry. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, 19(2), 171-185. doi:10.1080/0965254X.2011.557741
- Kaya, N., & Patton, J. (2011). The effects of knowledge-based resources, market orientation and learning orientation on innovation performance: A empirical study of Turkish firms. *Journal of International Development*, 23(2), 204-219. doi:10.1002/jid.1662
- Kazakeviciute, A., & Banyte, J. (2012). The relationship between retail crowding and consumers' satisfaction. *Economics & Management*, 17, 652-658.
 doi:10.5755/j01.em.17.2.2194
- Kazemi, F., & Esmaeili, M. (2010). The role of media on consumer brand choice: A case study of chocolate industry. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 5(9), 147-154. Retrieved from http://www.ccsenet.org/journal/index.php/ijbm
- Kern, D., Moser, R., Sundaresan, N., & Hartmann, E. (2011). Purchasing competence: A stakeholder-based framework for chief purchasing officers. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 32(2), 122-138. doi:10.111/j.2158-1592.2011.01011.x
- Koen, P. A., Bertels, H. J., & Elsum, I. R. (2011). The three faces of business model

- innovation: Challenges for established firms. *Research Technology Management*, 54(3), 52-59. doi:10.5437/08953608X5403009
- Kohlbacher, F., & Hang, C. (2011). Applying the disruptive innovation framework to the silver market. *Ageing International*, *36*(1), 82-101. doi:10.1007/s12126-010-9076-x
- Krystallis, A., Vassallo, M., & Chryssohoidis, G. (2012). The usefulness of Schwartz's Values Theory in understanding consumer behavior towards differentiated products. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 28(1-12), 1438-1463. doi:10.1080/0267257X.2012.715091
- Kuswantoro, F., Rosli, M., Abdul, R., & Ghorbani, H. (2012). Impact of distribution channel innovation on the performance of small and medium enterprises.

 International Business & Management, 5(1), 52-61.

 doi:10.3968/j.ibm.1923842820120501.1025
- Lamey, L., Deleersnyder, B., Steenkamp, J., & Dekimpe, M. (2012). The effect of business-cycle fluctuations on private-label share: What has marketing conduct got to do with it? *Journal of Marketing*, 76(1), 1-19. doi:10.1509/jm.09.0320
- Lee, H., Kelley, D., Lee, J., & Lee, S. (2012). SME survival: The impact of internationalization, technology resources, and alliances. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 50(1), 1-19. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2011.00341.x
- Lehtinen, U. (2011). Combining mix and relationship marketing. *Marketing Review*, 11(2), 117-136. doi:10.1362/146934711X589363
- Li, J., & Chan, F. S. (2012). The impact of collaborative transportation management on

- demand disruption of manufacturing supply chains. *International Journal of Production Research*, *50*, 5635-5650. doi:10.1080/00207543.2011.651540
- Lindgren, P. (2012). Business model innovation leadership: How do SME's strategically lead business model innovation? *International Journal of Business & Management*, 7(14), 55-66. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v7n14p53
- Lindgreen, A., Vanhamme, J., van Raaij, E. M., & Johnston, W. J. (2013). Go configure:

 The mix of purchasing practices to choose for your supply base. *California Management Review*, 55(2), 72-96. doi:10.1525/cmr.2013.55.2.72
- Lindsay, J., & Hopkins, M. (2010). From experience: Disruptive innovation and the need for disruptive intellectual asset strategy. *Journal of Product Innovation*Management, 27(2), 283-290. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2010.00715.x
- Lowik, S., van Rossum, D., Kraaijenbrink, J., & Groen, A. (2012). Strong ties as sources of new knowledge: How small firms innovate through bridging capabilities.

 **Journal of Small Business Management, 50(20), 239-256. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2012.00352.x*
- Luan, Y., & Sudhir, K. (2010). Forecasting marketing-mix responsiveness for new products. *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 47(3), 447-457. doi:10:1509/jmkr.47.3.444
- Lund, T. (2012). Combining qualitative and quantitative approaches: Some arguments for mixed methods research. Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research, 56(2), 155-165. doi:10.1080/00313831.2011.568674
- Luo, L. (2011). Product line design for consumer durables: An integrated marketing and

- engineering approach. *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 48(1), 128-139. doi:10.1509/jmkr.48.1.128
- Macht, S. A. (2011). Inexpert business angels: How even investors with nothing to add can add value. *Strategic Change*, 20(7/8), 269-278. doi:10.1002/jsc.900
- Madjar, I. (2014). Review of phenomenology of practice: meaning-giving methods in phenomenological research and writing. *Qualitative Health Research*, 24, 719-720. doi:10.1177/1049732314530044
- Marasteanu, I., Jaenicke, E. C., & Dimitri, C. (2014). Slotting fees for organic retail products: Evidence from a survey of U. S. food retailers. *Journal of International Food & Agribusiness Marketing*, 26(1), 28-48. doi:10.1080/08974438.2013.730497
- Markatou, M. (2012). The role and the importance of the Greek SMEs in the production of innovation. *Journal of Innovation & Business Best Practices*, 9(2). doi:10.5171/2012.268692
- Martos-Partal, M. (2012). Innovation and the market share of private labels. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 28, 695-715. doi:10.80/0267257X.2010.517712
- May, C. R., Mair, F., Finch, T., MacFarlane, A., Dowrick, C., Treweek, S., & Montori,
 V. M. (2009). Development of a theory of implementation and integration:
 Normalization process theory. *Implementation Science*, 4(29), 1-9.
 doi:10.1186/1748-5908-4-29
- McEvoy, R., Ballini, L., Maltoni, S., O'Donnell, C. A., Mair, F. S., & Mac Farlane, A. (2014). A qualitative systematic review of studies using the normalization process

- theory to research implementation processes. *Implementation Science*, *9*(1), 1-25. doi:10.1186/1748-5908-9-2
- McKelvie, A., & Wiklund, J. (2013). Advancing firm growth research: A focus on growth mode instead of growth rate. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice*, 34(2), 261-288. doi:10.4337/9780857933614
- Mears, C., de la Banda, M. G., Wallace, M., & Demoen, B.(2014). A method for detecting symmetries in constraint models and its generalization. *Constraints*, 1-39. doi:10.1007/s10601-014-9175-5
- Miklos-Thal, J., Rey, P., & Verge, T. (2011). Buyer power and intraband coordination.

 Journal of the European Economic Association, 9, 721-741.

 doi:10.1111/j.15424774.2011.01019.x
- Minai, M., & Lucky, E. (2011). The moderating effect of location on small firm performance: Empirical evidence. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 6(10), 178-192. doi:10.5339/ijbm.v6n10p178
- Mishra, A., & Ansari, J. (2013). A conceptual model for retail productivity. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management*, 41, 348-379.

 doi:10.1108/IJRDM0320130062
- Nadeau, P. (2011). Innovation and venture capital exit performance. *Strategic Change*, 20(7/8), 233-252. doi:10.1002/jsc.898
- Naor, M. M., Bernardes, E. S., & Coman, A. A. (2013). Theory of constraints: Is it a theory and a good one. *International Journal of Production Research*, *51*, 542-554. doi:1080/00207543/2011.654137

- Nastase, M., Stoian, M., & Ion, R. (2011). Developing the management competencies for getting a competitive position in the organic food market. *Review of International Comparative Management*, 12, 863-870. Retrieved from http://www.rmci.ase.ro/
- Nieto, M., & Santamaria, L. (2010). Technological collaboration: Bridging the innovation gap between small and large firms. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 48(1), 44-69. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2009.00286.x
- Noordhoff, C., Kyriakopoulous, K., Moorman, C., Pauwels, P., & Dellaert, B. (2011).

 The bright side and dark side of embedded ties in business-to-business innovation. *Journal of Marketing*, 75(5), 34-52. doi:10.1509/jmkg.75.5.34
- O'Connor, G., & Rice, M. P. (2013). New market creation for breakthrough innovations:

 Enabling and constraining mechanisms. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 30(2), 209-227. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2012.00996.x
- Olgethorpe, D., & Heron, G. (2013). Testing the theory of constraints in UK local food supply chains. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 33, 1346-1367. doi:10.1108/IJOPM-05-2011-0192
- Oroy, A., Stromskag, K., & Gjengedal, E. (2011). Interaction with potential donors' families: The professional's community of concern a phenomenological study.

 *International Journal of Qualitative Studies On Health and Well-Being, 6(1), 1-11. doi:10.3402/qhw.v6i1.5479
- Parry, S., Rowley, J., Jones, R., & Kupiec-Teahan, B. (2012). Customer-perceived value in business-to-business relationships: A study of software customers. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 28, 887-911. doi:10.1080/0267257X.2012.698637.

- Parylo, O. (2012). Qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods: An analysis of research design in articles on principal professional development (1998-2008).

 International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches, 6(3), 297-313.

 doi:10.5172/mra.2012.6.3.297
- Patzelt, H., & Shepard, D. A. (2011). Recognizing opportunities for sustainable development. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice*, *35*(4), 631-652. doi:10.111/j.15406520.2010.00386.x
- Peterkova, J., & Gruberova, V. (2012). Proactive innovative strategy. *China-USA**Business Review, 11(2), 225-236. Retrieved from

 http://www.davidpublishing.com/journals_info.asp?jId=1648
- Petrick, I. J., & Martinelle, R. (2012). Driving disruptive innovation. *Research*Technology Management, 55(6), 49-57. doi:10.5437/08956308X5506902
- Pleshko, L. P., & Heiens, R. A. (2012). The market share impact of the fit between market leadership efforts and overall strategic aggressiveness. *Business & Economics Research Journal*, *3*(3), 1-15.Retrieved from http://www.berjournal.com
- Prats, J., Sosna, M., & Velamuri, S. (2012). Managing in different growth contexts.

 *California Management Review, 54(4), 118-142. doi:10.1525/cmr.2012.54.4.118
- Pretorius, P. (2014). Introducing in-between decision points to TOC's five focusing steps.

 International Journal of Production Research, 52, 496-506.

 doi:10.1080/00207543.2013.836612
- Prowse, M., & Camfield, L. (2013). Improving the quality of development assistance:

- What role for qualitative methods in randomized experiments? *Progress in Development Studies*, 13(1), 51-61. doi:10.1177/14649934120130014
- Quade, S., Birkenkrahe, M., & Habermann, F. (2012). Manage projects smarter: Picking tools for small and medium sized enterprises. *International Journal of Advanced Corporate Learning*, 5(3), 43-47. doi:10.3991/ijac.v5i3.2175
- Ribeiro, C. O., & Oliveira, S. M. (2011). A hybrid commodity price-forecasting model applied to the sugar-alcohol sector. *Australian Journal of Agricultural & Resource Economics*, 55(2), 180-198. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8489.2011.00534.x
- Robbins, W. A. (2011). Process improvement in the public sector: A case for the theory of constraints. *Journal of Government Finanial Management*, 60(2), 40-46. doi:10.1086/660998
- Robles, E. (2015). How to identify disruptive new businesses. *Review of Business & Finance Studies*, 6(1), 121-130. Retrieved from http://www.theibfr.com/rbfcs.htm
- Rong, A., & Grunow, M. (2010). A methodology for controlling dispersion in food production and distribution. *OR Spectrum*, 32, 957-978. doi:10.1007/s00291-010-0210-7
- Roslin, R., & Rosnan, H. (2012). Location as a strategic retail decision: The case of the retail cooperative. *International Journal of Commerce & Management*, 22(2), 152-158. doi:10.1108/10569211211239458
- Ruggeri, A., Gizelis, T., & Dorussen, H. (2011). Events data as Bismarck's sausages?

 Intercoder reliability, coder's selection, and data quality. *International Interactions*, *37*(3), 340-361. doi:10.1080/03050629.2011.596028

- Safari, A., & Thilenius, P. (2013). Alleviating uncertainty through trust: A narrative approach to consumers' foreign online purchasing behavior. *Journal of Customer Behavior*, 12(2/3), 211-226. doi:1362/147539213X13832198548418
- Samaha, S., Palmatier, R., & Dant, R. (2011). Poisoning relationships: Perceived unfairness in channels of distribution. *Journal of Marketing*, 75(3), 99-117. doi:10.1509/jmkg.75.3.99
- Sandstrom, C., Berglund, H., & Magnusson, M. (2014). Symmetric assumptions in the theory of disruptive innovation: Theoretical and managerial implications.
 Creativity and Innovation Management, 23,472-483.doi:10.1111/caim.12092
- Seghers, A., Manigart, S., & Vanacker, T. (2012). The impact of human and social capital on entrepreneurs' knowledge of finance alternatives. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 50(1), 63-86. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2011.00344.x
- Schwepker, C. H. (2013). Improving sales performance through commitment to superior customer value: The role of psychological ethical climate. *Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management*, 33, 389-402. doi:10.2753/pss0885-3134330403
- Schwepker, C., & Good, D. (2011). Moral judgment and its impact on business-to-business sales performance and customer relationships. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 98, 609-625. doi:10.1007/s10551-010-0641-8
- Shafique, M. (2013). Thinking inside the box? Intellectual structure of the knowledge base of innovation research (1988-2008). *Strategic Management Journal*, *34*(1), 62-93. doi:1002/smj.2002
- Shahhosseini, A., & Ardhahaey, F. (2011). Marketing mix practices in the cultural

- industry. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 6(8), 230-234. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v6n8p230
- Shin, S. (2012). Decomposed approach of market orientation and marketing mix capability: Research on their relationships with firm performance in the Korean context. *International Business Research*, *5*(1), 22-33. doi:10.5539/ibr.v5n1p22
- Silva, F., & Carreira, C. (2012). Do financial constraints threat the innovation process? Evidence from Portuguese firms. *Economics of Innovation & New Technology*, 21, 701-736. doi:101080/10438599.2011.639979
- Simangunsong, E. E., Hendry, L. C., & Stevenson, M. M. (2012). Supply chain uncertainty: A review and theoretical foundation for future research. *International Journal of Production Research*, *50*, 4493-4523. doi:10.1080/00207543.2011.613864
- Small Business Administration. (2014). *Small business size standards*. Retrieved from www.sba.gov/category/navigation-structure/contracting/contracting-officials/eligibility-size-standards
- Smed, S., & Andersen, L. M. (2012). Information or prices, which is most powerful in increasing consumer demand for organic vegetables? *International Business Research*, 5(12), 175-194. doi:10.5539/ibr.v5n12p175
- Snowball, J. D., & Willis, K. G. (2011). Interview versus self-completion questionnaires in discrete choice experiments. *Applied Economics Letters*, 18, 1521-1525. doi:1080/13504851.2010.548770
- Sobreiro, V., Mariano, E., & Nagano, M. (2014). Product mix: The approach of

- throughput per day. *Production Planning & Control*, 25, 1015-1027. doi:10.1080/09537287.2013.798705
- Spector, Y. (2011). Theory of constraint methodology where the constraint is the business model. *International Journal of Production Research*, 49, 3387-3394. doi:10.1080/00207541003801283
- Sprain, L., & Timpson, W. M. (2012). Pedagogy for sustainability science: Case-based approaches for interdisciplinary instruction. *Environmental Communication*, 6, 532-550. doi:10.1080/17524032.2012.714394
- Srivastava, M. K., & Gnyawali, D. R. (2011). When do relational resources matter?

 Leveraging portfolio technological resources for break through innovation.

 Academy of Management Journal, 54, 797-810. doi:10.5465/AMJ.2011.64870140
- Stahl, F., Heitmann, M., Lehmann, D., & Neslin, S. (2012). The impact of brand equity on customer acquisition, retention, and profit margin. *Journal of Marketing*, 76(4), 44-63. doi:10.1509/jm.10.0522
- Starke, P. (2013). Qualitative methods for the study of policy diffusion: Challenges and available solutions. *Policy Studies Journal 41*, 561-582. doi:10.111/psj.12032
- Stewart, J. (2012). Multiple-case study methods in governance-related research. *Public Management Review*, 14(1), 67-82. doi:10.1080/14719037.2011.589618
- Stulz, R. (2013). How companies can use hedging to create shareholder value. *Journal of Applied Corporate Finance*, 25(4), 21-29. doi:10.2469/dig.44.n7.7
- Seco, A., & Vieira, C. (2014). A multi-agent supply chain simulation analysis through a statistical mixed model. *Procedia Technology*, *16*(14), 163-171.

- doi:10.1016/j.protcy.2014.10.079
- Strough, J., Karns, T. E., & Schlosnagle, L. (2011). Decision-making heuristics and biases across the life span. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1235(1). 57-74. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06208.x
- Szymanowski, M., & Gijsbrechts, E. (2012). Consumption-based cross-brand learning:

 Are private labels really private? *Journal of Marketing Research (JMR)*, 49(2),
 231-246. doi:10.1509/jmr.07.0416.
- Tan, Q., & Sousa, C. (2011) Research on export pricing: Still moving toward maturity. *Journal of International Marketing*, 19(3), 1-35. doi:10.1509/jimk.19.3.1
- Tanhaei, F., & Nahavandi, N. (2013). Algorithm for solving product mix problem in two constraint resource environment. *International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 64, 1161-1167. doi:10.1007/s00170-012-4054-y
- Teck-Chai, L., Mei-Wan, C., Hoi-Piew, T., & Choon-Ling, K. (2013). Functional food: A growing trend among the health conscious. *Asian Social Science*, *9*(1), 198-208. doi:10.5539/ass.v9n1p198
- Thierbach, C., & Lorenz, A. (2014). Exploring the orientation in space. Mixing focused ethnography and surveys in social experiment. *Historical Social Research*, 39(2), 137-166. doi:10.12759/hsr.39.2014.2.137-166
- Thomas, R. (2012). Five ways of doing qualitative analysis: Phenomenological psychology, grounded theory, discourse analysis, narrative research, and intuitive inquiry. *British Journal of Psychology*, 103(2), 291-292. doi:10.1111/j.20448295.2012.02104.x

- Tight, M. (2010). The curious case of case study: A viewpoint. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, *13*(4), 329-339. doi:10.1080/13645570903187181
- Tokede, O., Gaziano, J., & Djousse, L. (2011). Effects of cocoa products/dark chocolate on serum lipids: A meta-analysis. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 65, 879-886. doi:10.1038/ejcn.2011.64
- Torrance, H. (2012). Triangulation, respondent validation, and democratic participation in mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 6(2), 111-123. doi:10.1177/1558689812437185
- Trapalis, P. (2012). Chocolate chocolate chocolate. *Professional Candy Buyer*, 20(4), 6-8. Retrieved from http://www.trademagazinecenter.com/professional-candy-buyer-magazine/
- Tsuruta, D. (2012). How do small businesses finance their growth opportunities? The case of recovery from the lost decade in Japan. *Managerial & Decision Economics*, 33(3), 189-210. doi:10.1002/mde.2545
- United States Census Bureau. (2011). *Statistics of U.S. businesses*. Retrieved from www.census.gov
- United States Department of Agriculture. (2014). *Certified organic label guide*. Retrieved from www.usda.gov
- Vaitkevicius, S., & Kazokiene, L. (2013). The quantitative content processing methodology: Coding of narratives and their statistical analysis. *Engineering Economics*, 24(1), 28-35. doi:10.5755/j01.ee.24.1.2350
- Van Orden, G., & Stephen, D. G. (2012). Is cognitive science usefully cast as complexity

- science? *Topics in Cognitive Science*, *4*(1), 3-6. doi:10.1111/j.17568765.2011.01165.x
- van Rompay, T. L., de Vries, P. W., Bontekoe, F., & Tanja-Dijkstra, K. (2012).

 Embodied product perception: Effects of verticality cues in advertising and packaging design on consumer impressions and price expectations. *Psychology & Marketing*, 29, 919-928. doi:10.1002/mar.20574
- Vega-Vazques, M., Revilla-Camacho, M., & Cossio-Silva, F. J. (2013). The value cocreation process as a determinant of customer satisfaction. *Management Decision*, 51, 1945-1953. doi:10.1108/MD-04-2013-0227
- Venkatesh, V., Brown, S. A., & Bala, H. (2013). Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide: Guidelines for conduction mixed methods research in information systems. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*(1), 21-54. Retrieved from http://www.misq.org/
- Vinodh, S. S., Prakash, N., & Selvan, K. (2011). Evaluation of agility in supply chains using fuzzy association rules mining. *International Journal of Production**Research, 49, 6651-6661. doi:10.1080/00207543.2010.5355044
- Vojak, B. A., Price, R. L., & Griffin, A. (2012). Serial innovators. *Research Technology Management*, 55(6), 42-48. doi:10.5437/08956308X550699
- VonEssen, E., & Englander, M. (2013). Organic food as healthy lifestyle: A phenomenological psychological analysis. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 8, 1-10. doi:10.3402/qhw.v8i0.20559
- Vrgovic, P., Vidicki, P., Glassman, B., & Walton, A. (2012). Open innovation for SMEs in developing countries: An intermediated communication network model for

- collaboration beyond obstacles. *Innovation: Management, Policy & Practice,* 14(3), 290-302. doi:10.5172/imp.2012.14.3.290
- Walker, D. H. (2012). Innovation and value delivery through supply chain management.
 Construction Innovation and Process Improvement, 125.
 doi:10.1002/9781118280294
- Wang, E. T. (2013). The influence of visual packaging design on perceived food product quality, value, and brand preference. *International Journal of Retail & Distribution Management*, 41, 805-816. doi:10.1108/IJRDM-12-2012-0113
- Wang, J. Q., Zhang, Z. T., Chen, J., Guo, Y. Z., Wang, S., Sun, S.D., & Huang, G. Q. (2014). The TOC based algorithm for solving multiple constraint resource: A reexamination. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 61(1), 138-146. doi:10.1109/TEM.2013.2264830
- Wang, W. C., Chan, H. K., & Pauleen, D. J. (2010). Aligning business process reengineering in implementing global supply chain systems by the SCOR model. *International Journal of Production Research*, 48, 5647-5669. doi:10.1080/00207540903168090
- West, J. (2012). Long-dated agricultural futures price estimates using the Seasonal

 Nelson-Siegel Model. *International Journal of Business & Management*, 7(3), 7893. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v7n3p78
- Wildgoose, N., Brennan, P., & Thompson, S. (2012). Understanding your supply chain disruption. *Journal of Business Continuity & Emergency Planning*, 6(1), 55-67. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jbcep

- Williamson, J. (2012). Commodity prices over two centuries: Trends, volatility, and impact. *Annual Review of Resource Economics*, 185. doi:10.1146/110811-114502
- Wind, Y., Sharp, B., & Nelson-Field, K. (2013). Empirical generalizations: New laws for digital marketing: How advertising research must change. *Journal of Advertising Research*, 53(2), 175-180. doi:10.2501/JAR-53-2-175-180
- Xia, Y., Xiao, T., & Zhang, G. (2013). Distribution channel strategies for a manufacturer with complementary products distribution channel strategies for a manufacturer with complementary products. *Decision Sciences*, 44(1), 39-56. doi:10.111/j.1540-5915.2012.00381.x
- Xu, L. (2011). Information architecture for supply chain quality management.
 International Journal of Production Research, 49(1), 83-198.
 doi:10.1080/00207543.2010.508944
- Yilmaz, K. (2013). Comparison of quantitative and qualitative research traditions:
 Epistemological, theoretical, and methodological differences. *European Journal of Education*, 48, 311-325. doi:10.1111/ejed.12014
- Yin, R. K. (2009). *Case study research: Design and methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Yu-Jia, H. (2011). How brand equity, marketing mix strategy and service quality affect customer loyalty: The case of retail chain stores in Taiwan. *International Journal of Organizational Innovation*, 4(1), 59-73. Retrieved from www.ijoi-online.org
- Zaleski, P. A. (2011). Start-ups and external equity: The role of entrepreneurial experience. *Business Economics*, 46(1), 43-50. doi:10.1057/be2010.41

Zhang, J. (2012). Integrated decision on pricing, promotion and inventory management.

*Asia-Pacific Journal of Operational Research, 29(6), 1-21.

doi:10.1142/S0217595912500388

Zhu, Y., & Bargiela-Chiappini, F. (2013). Balancing emic and etic: Situated learning and ethnography of communication in cross-cultural management education. *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, 12(3), 380-395.

doi:10.5465/amle.2012.0221

Appendix A: Consent Form

You are invited to take part in a research study. The researcher is inviting owners that retail organic cacao products in the NYC Tri-State area to participate in this study. This form is part of a process called "informed consent" to allow you to understand this study before deciding whether to take part.

A researcher named Omari Williams, who is a doctoral student at Walden University, is conducting this study.

Background Information:

The purpose of this study is to explore strategies small physical commodities firm owners need to establish a distribution channel within the commodities market to enhance profits.

Procedures:

If you agree to be in this study, you will be asked to:

- Participants will be asked to participate in an audio recorded face-to-face interview lasting approximately 15-20 minutes.
- Omari Williams will ask you to provide supporting documentation, records, and policies that support formal strategies to establish a distribution channel to enhance profits.
- Omari Williams will member check by contacting participants via telephone, discussing contributions, and verifying the accuracy and meaning of the collected information.

Here are some sample questions:

- a. What role do you have in this organization?
- b. What types of customers does your business service?

Voluntary Nature of the Study:

The study is voluntary. Everyone will respect your decision of whether or not you choose to be in the study. If you decide to join the study now, you can still change your mind later. You may stop at any time.

Risks and Benefits of Being in the Study:

There are no known risks for participating in this study. If you are uncomfortable responding to some of the questions, please inform me and we can either stop the interview or skip a question.

Although there are no direct benefits to you, your participation will provide researchers with insights related to understanding how small to medium size companies compete against larger organizations in the organic cacao market.

Payment:

Participants will not be paid to participate in the study.

Privacy:

Any information you provide will be kept confidential. The researcher will not use your personal information for any purposes outside of this research project. Also, the researcher will not include your name or anything else that could identify you in the study reports. Data will be kept secure by issuing a number and initials to maintain the privacy of the individual will identify all interviews. Data will be kept for a period of at least 5 years, as required by the university.

Contacts and Questions:

You may ask any questions you have now. Or if you have questions later, you may contact the researcher via: Omari.williams@WaldenU.edu If you want to talk privately about your rights as a participant, you can call Dr. Leilani Endicott. She is the Walden University representative who can discuss this with you. Her phone number is 1-800-925-3368, extension 3121210. Walden University's approval number for this study is <u>01-06-15-0306822</u> and it expires on <u>January 5,2016</u>.

The researcher will give you a copy of this form to keep

Statement of Consent:

I have read the above information and I feel I understand the study well enough to make a decision about my involvement. By signing below, I understand that I am agreeing to the terms described above.

Printed Name of Participant	
Date of consent	
Participant's Signature	
Researcher's Signature	

Appendix B: Interview Questions

- 1. What role do you have in this organization?
- 2. What type of customers does your business service?
- 3. What type of organic cacao products do you provide?
- 4. What are the challenges of working with large distributors?
- 5. What has been your experience working with small suppliers that distribute organic cacao products?
- 6. How do you determine to purchase organic cacao from new manufacturers?
- 7. What negative experiences, if any, have you encountered with small organic cacao distributors?
- 8. What factors have led to negative experiences with small organic cacao distributors?
- 9. What obstacles have you found entering the New York City market?
- 10. What other information can you provide that might provide a better understanding of the challenges faced in this industry?